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This study was a secondary analysis of survey data on 

participants and nonparticipants in Thai rural education 

programs. The original data were collected in 1987 by the 

Office of the National Educational Commission, Office of the 

Prime Minister, Bangkok Thailand. This study was conducted 

in order to examine the effect of selected demographic 

variables on participation and to determine why some rural 

villagers participate in nonformal educational programs and 

other villagers do not. 

The data were collected from a survey of nonformal 

education in Thai rural areas conducted as part of the 

evaluation of the Fifth Five-Year Plan. The population 

consisted of 590 participants in nonformal education 

programs and 860 nonparticipants. 

The statistical techniques employed to analyze data 

were logit analysis, z-test, tables of binomial 

distribution, and ranking by each of the groups 

(participants and nonparticipants). 

The evidence from this study indicates that the average 

nonformal education participant is an adult between the age 



ftwn 

of 36 and 50 years, who has completed four or less years of 

education, and who is married and works in farming 

(cultivating rice). 

The findings reveal that participants and 

nonparticipants in nonformal education programs were 

significantly different according to their needs for health 

knowledge, agricultural knowledge, further education, 

knowledge for living, and vocational knowledge. 

The reasons associated with participation in nonformal 

education programs, in this study, were to gain knowledge 

useful for making a living, for personal interest, to 

interact with instructors and students, or to make new 

friends. In this study, the reasons that villagers did not 

participate in the program were because they lacked time and 

transportation. 

While majority of the participants responded that they 

were satisfied with the nonformal educational courses, four 

subgroups, adults from age 21 to 35 years, single adults, 

adults who completed P.5 (grade 5) and above, and farmers, 

indicated dissatisfaction. 
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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

Education is one way to improve the quality of human 

life. Leaders of developing countries and underdeveloped 

countries agree that formal education and nonformal 

education throughout life are important and that governments 

should focus their attention on education as the means to 

raise the standard of living of citizens. 

A major problem in Thailand is the status of family 

living and the quality of life in rural areas. 

Approximately 80% of the people in Thailand live in rural 

areas. Most do not have a chance for further study because 

they have to work long hours to support themselves and their 

families. A large number of people do not have sufficient 

knowledge or training to engage in skilled work. Although 

modern education was introduced more than a century ago, 

most Thai citizens have only four years of elementary 

schooling. 

For many decades the government, with the assistance 

and cooperation of international agencies and private 

organizations, has tried to provide educational programs for 

adults, in both formal and nonformal settings; however, few 

such programs and services reach adults in the villages in 

rural areas of the country. 



The government has long recognized the importance of 

rural development in improving the standard of living and in 

encouraging citizens to learn to think for themselves. 

Toward that end, in 1940, the government of Thailand 

announced a National Literacy Campaign and established the 

Adult Education Division which was to be responsible for 

organizing and conducting efforts to educate the 

out-of-school population. The program focused on persons, 

fifteen years of age and older, who had no previous 

educational opportunity. The goals of the program were to 

eradicate illiteracy and to promote knowledge and 

understanding of the importance of democracy. However, it 

was only in the period of the Third National Economic and 

Social Development Plan (1972-1976) that the role and 

importance of nonformal education were broadly accepted and 

evaluated for the first time. Nonformal education was seen 

as an integral part of the national education effort which 

was designed to reduce the unequal distribution of education 

and to provide opportunities for those who wanted to develop 

their knowledge and abilities in accordance with the 

principle of life-long learning. The nonformal education 

activities were classified into the following three 

categories: 

1. Providing basic education—programs to develop 

basic learning and daily-life skills! The activities in 



this category are functional literacy and continuing 

functional education programs. 

2. Establishing information systems—programs to 

provide people with opportunities to obtain information and 

data. Activities include classes in public libraries and 

village reading centers, educational radio, mobile exhibits, 

and the production of various printed mass media items for 

rural people. 

3. Developing skills and vocational practices—programs 

to provide people with opportunities to develop vocational 

skills and practices. The activities included here are 

courses for interest groups, and short-term and long-term 

vocational training. 

Since the Third Planning Period, nonformal education 

projects have been expanded widely in rural areas. 

Beginning with the Social and Economic Fifth Five-Year Plan 

(1982-1986) the Thai government adopted a new approach to 

the rural development project: to study the rural 

environment and determine how government organizations and 

agencies can provide nonformal education to serve rural 

adults' needs for life-long learning opportunities. During 

this period, the Fifth National Education Development Plan, 

as an integral part of the National Social and Economic 

Development Plan, was intended to speed up the quantitative 

and qualitative development of education to meet the 

economic and social needs of the country. The cabinet 



established fourteen educational objectives. These 

objectives were in keeping with the general and specific 

aims of the Fifth Five-Year Plan. The plan outlined 

specific objectives for each level of education. Evaluation 

and supervisory systems were to be improved in order to 

raise the standard of education at every level. 

Nonformal education programs were extended to serve the 

needs of the rural population. The following nonformal 

education programs were established for immediate action: 

1. The extension of the lower secondary school in 

poorer rural areas; 

2. The extension of nonformal education in an effort 

to reduce the illiteracy rate from 14.5% in 1981 to 10.5% in 

1986; and 

* 

3. The emphasis on education for work, through 

counseling and apprenticeships in the private sector and 

placement services in the schools. 

By the end of the Fifth National Rural Development Plan 

the Office of the National Education Commission (NEC) in 

Bangkok, Thailand, began a research project concerned with 

education for rural development. The purpose of this 

project was to study communities, environments, the problems 

of Thai rural adults, and all nonformal educational projects 

which were fixed in the Fifth National Rural Development 

Plan organized by the four main ministries (Interior, Public 

Health, Agriculture and Cooperation, and Education). The 



project included the analysis of nonformal educational needs 

of rural adults and the provision of directions for rural 

adult education in the future. This project began in 1986 

and concluded in 1988. 

The existing information which was collected by NEC 

provides a foundation for problem formulation, for the 

analysis and interpretation of new information, and for 

administrative decisions. This information from government 

research also provides a vital resource for secondary 

research activity. 

Glass (1970) defines secondary analysis as "the 

re-analysis of data for the purpose of answering the 

original research question with better statistical 

techniques or answering new questions with old data" 

(Boruch, 1978, p. 63). The use of secondary information, 

often referred to as secondary analysis, involves further 

analysis of information that has already been obtained. 

Many researchers use information from available data 

archives for secondary analysis. The secondary analyst 

generally has a research goal that is different from that of 

the original researcher. 

Nonformal education is an important field in the Thai 

educational system that needs to be studied and improved. 

This study is based on a secondary analysis of survey data 

collected in 1987 by the Office of the National Educational 

Commission, Office of the Prime Minister, Bangkok, Thailand. 



This secondary study examines the effect of selected-

demographic variables on participation in the Nonformal 

Educational programs, which were fixed in the Fifth 

Five-Year National Rural Development plan (1982-1986) and 

organized by four main ministries (Interior, Public Health, 

Agriculture and Cooperation, and Education) for villagers in 

rural areas. 

Richard E. Anderson and Gordon G. Darkenwald (1979) 

believe that: 

Because of the voluntary nature of adult education, 
policy makers concerned with enhancing access to 
lifelong learning must first give careful attention to 
current patterns of participation. The characteristics 
of participants and nonparticipants should go beyond 
currently available descriptive statistics to ask 
fundamental questions about the interrelationships of 
key factors such as age, sex, race, and socioeconomic 
status as they affect participation. We need to look 
beneath the surface, using statistical controls, to 
determine to what extent factors associated with race 
(such as educational attainment) might provide a more 
basic explanation of black underrepresentation. (p. 1) 

Understanding the demographic variables of participants 

and nonparticipants in nonformal education not only offers 

insights into how to achieve equal access to educational 

opportunities but also provides knowledge of the elements of 

program design that facilitate adult learning. 



The Problem 

The problem of this study was the question of why some 

rural villagers participate in nonformal educational 

programs and other villagers do not? 

Purpose of the Study 

The purpose of this study was to identify demographic 

differences between the participants and nonparticipants in 

nonformal educational programs specifically designed for 

rural villagers in Thailand and to analyze these differences 

in order to formulate recommendations for future policies 

regarding access to lifelong learning opportunities. 

Hypotheses 

To carry out the purposes of the study, the following 

hypotheses were tested: 

Ho 1: Participants and nonparticipants cannot be 

differentiated on the basis of some linear combination of 

the following demographic variables: (a) sex, (b) age, 

(c) religion, (d) education classification, (e) marital 

status, (f) occupational status, and (g) membership in 

any association in the villages. 

Ho 2: There will be no significant difference between 

the participants and the nonparticipants according to need 

of (a) health knowledge, (b) agricultural knowledge, 

(c) further education, (d) knowledge for living, and 

(e) vocational knowledge. 



Research Questions 

The following questions were addressed in this study: 

What are the reasons associated with participation in 

the nonformal education program according to (a) sex, 

(b) age, (c) marital status, (d) educational classification, 

(e) occupational status, and (f) membership in any 

association. 

What are the reasons associated with nonparticipation 

in the nonformal education program according to (a) sex, 

(b) age, (c) marital status, (d) educational classification, 

(e) occupational status, and (f) membership in any 

association. 

What are the reasons associated with participants' 

satisfaction with the nonformal education program according 

to (a) sex, (b) age, (c) marital status, (d) educational 

classification, (e) occupational status, and (f) membership 

in any association. 

Significance of the Study 

One of the most important problems in Thailand is the 

need to determine how to improve the living conditions of 

rural people. The government believes that education is 

important to rural development and that it is a means to 

develop the ability of rural people to solve their problems 

in daily life. In order to improve rural living conditions, 

many rural development projects were included in the Fifth 

National Social and Economic Development Plan (1984-1986). 



Rural development plans have provided a variety of 

nonformal education programs which are designed to allow 

rural people to acquire the knowledge and skills necessary 

to solve their problems in daily life. Nonformal education 

programs in Thailand are usually designed by the central 

administration and accepted by provincial personnel for 

direct implementation in rural communities. The Fifth 

Five-Year Development Plan provided 91 nonformal education 

programs which 19 provincial personnel were responsible for 

implementing in rural areas. 

The Fifth National Social and Economic Development Plan 

was launched in 1982. The National Education Development 

Plan was an integral part of the National Social and 

Economic Development Plan and was designed to speed up the 

quantitative and qualitative development of education to the 

level of the economic and social needs of the country . 

As evidenced in most developed countries, progress 
toward a higher standard of living and welfare of the 
society is particularly dependent on the education 
level of the populace. The research indicates that 
education has contributed to the growth of economic 
abilities of the country. (Johns & Morphet, 1975, p. 
85) 

The recent policy statement of the National Plan for 

Social and Education Development (1984-1986) regarding 

out-of-school education states that nonformal education is 

to be extended to serve the needs of the population 

according to the principle of life-long education. The 

extension of nonformal education was designed to reduce the 
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illiteracy rate from 14.5% in 1981 to 10.5% in 1986. The 

objective of the Fifth Development Plan in regard to 

nonformal education was to develop thinking and problem 

solving skills in adults. 

The goals for nonformal education, outlined in the 

Fifth Plan were designed to provide (a) continuing education 

at levels 3-4-5 (grades 6 through 12) to 427,420 persons, 

(b) functional literacy to about 125,050 persons, and 

(c) vocational training to 715,300 persons. 

By the end of the Fifth Five-Year Development Plan 

(1986) the Office of the National Education Commission in 

Bangkok, Thailand, which is responsible for the planning of 

overall policy of all types of education administered under 

separate government agencies, had initiated a survey 

research project concerned with educational programs for 

rural development. This project provided for the study of 

community environments, the problems of Thai rural adults, 

and evaluation of all nonformal educational projects which 

were established in the Fifth Five-Year Rural Development 

Plan, including those organized by the Interior, Public 

Health, Agriculture and Cooperation and Education 

ministries. 

A literature review revealed no studies which compared 

rural adults involved and those not involved in nonformal 

educational programs in Thailand. Based on their experience 

in rural education, many Thai educators believe that before 
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quality nonformal education programs can be developed to 

adequately meet the needs of the present enrollment, or even 

before the programs can be effectively evaluated, educators 

should be familiar with the characteristics of their 

students. Knowing the characteristics of potential students 

who do not enroll can also enable the educational staff to 

modify existing programs, to alter orientation procedures, 

and to encourage the recruitment of more rural adults. 

Research on the educational process should begin with the 

participants (Hinck, 1975). Answering the question "Who 

participates?" might provide a grassroots beginning for 

comprehensive research (Reagan, 1976). 

By analyzing data collected by the NEC, the 

characteristics of participants and nonparticipants in 

nonformal education programs can be compared, and can enable 

policy makers to be better informed. 

Definitions 

The following terms are defined as they relate to this 

study. 

An adult is defined for this study as any individual 

who has attained the age of 15 years or older. 

An adult learner is any person who is 15 years old or 

older or has not completed a sixth grade education. 

An educational region is a group of provinces which are 

combined into one of 12 educational regions for the purpose 

of administration of services. 
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Formal education is the institutionalized, 

chronologically-graded and hierarchically-structured 

education system, spanning from kindergarten to university. 

Illiteracy is defined in general terms as the inability 

to read and write a simple message in the native language 

(Deigton, 1970). 

Nonformal education is any organized, systematic, 

educational activity carried on outside the framework of the 

formal system to provide selected types of learning to 

particular subgroups in the population, adults as well as 

children (Coombs, 1974). 

Nonparticipants are adults who live in the communities 

with participants but do not enroll in any program. 

Participants are adults who enroll and participate in 

programs. 

A province is a political division of Thailand. There 

are 72 provinces (changwats) in Thailand. 

Rural education is education designed to serve the 

non-urban population living in villages and communities. 

A village is a small collection of houses which makes 

up an administrative unit called muban under a village 

headman. Many villages make up a district, called tumbol 

under a district headman; and many districts make up a 

sub-province called amphur.which is combined with other 

sub-provinces within a province (called changwat). 
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Delimitations 

The following delimitations apply to this study: 

1. This study concentrates on the central region of 

Thailand. 

2. This study includes only those adults who live in 

sampling areas covered by the Office of the National 

Education Commission, Thailand. 

3. This study is a secondary analysis; generalizations 

drawn from data collected by the NEC include only nonformal 

educational programs provided in rural areas during the 

Fifth Five-Year Plan (1982-1986). 



CHAPTER II 

LITERATURE REVIEW 

Concepts of Nonformal Education 

The meaning of adult education in a particular country 

depends on its history and its economic and educational 

development. Various terms have evolved such as remedial 

education, permanent education, lifelong learning, 

continuing education, functional education, fundamental 

education, functional literacy, community education, 

extension education, nonformal education, and out-of-school 

education. In Thailand, the terms nonformal education and 

adult education are used interchangeably. 

Nonformal education (NFE) is often thought of in terms 

of divisions such as adult education, continuing education, 

on-the-job training, accelerated training, farmer or worker 

training, and extension services (Coombs, 1968). Further, 

Duck (1982) states that there is no single right way to 

define the concept of nonformal education. Instead, 

definitions must depend upon context. A term which has 

tended to give way to nonformal education is out-of-school 

education. On the other hand, NFE includes educational 

activities undertaken outside what is usually called the 

educational system. Moreover, it is seen as community 

education which occurred in all societies before formal 

14 
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education through schooling was established. 

According to the Asian and Pacific Program of 

Educational Innovation for Development (1979), nonformal 

education is the central educational activity for a 

community. There is no limit to the variety of ways in 

which flexible structures can evolve outside of the school 

system, including a wide variety of persons who can be used 

as resources to provide that education. Coombs and Ahmed 

(1974) define nonformal education as: 

any organized education activity outside the 
established formal system whether operating separately 
or as an important feature of some broader activity 
that is intended to serve identifiable learning 
clienteles and learning objectives, (p. 7) 

They also indicate that nonformal education cannot be 

considered a monolithic phenomenon, but should be considered 

an indispensable, supportive part of the total continuing 

learning system. 

Nonformal and formal education . . . are not 
competitors. They should be seen as mutually 
reinforcing partners. Both are essential, in many 
different forms, to flesh out a comprehensive and 
coherent "lifelong learning system" that can serve all 
members of a population in response to their diverse 
and changing needs. (1975, p. 11) 

Nonformal education, according to UNESCO (1982), 

consists of teaching-learning situations provided outside 

the formal system of education. It may use the facilities 

and the personnel of the formal system. Sometimes, teaching 

and learning in nonformal efforts are subsidiary objectives 

which are achieved in the course of accomplishing other 
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objectives. The teaching-learning which takes place in 

programs of rural, agricultural, or industrial development 

falls into the category of nonformal education. 

Nonformal education does not have any established 

standards in regard to educational levels, nor does it have 

any standard of selection and evaluation to provide the less 

privileged rural poor better access to it. Moreover, it 

provides a chance to acquire various skills which meet the 

specific needs of a particular rural community within a 

relatively short period of time. Its flexible character 

makes it easier to adapt to income-generating job 

opportunities. The result is that it has a greater 

potential to enhance the standard of living of the rural 

poor. Consequently, for members of the labor force who are 

already employed, NFE may serve to increase labor 

productivity. On the other hand, it serves to prepare those 

who are unemployed for entry into the labour market and also 

develops skills and knowledge which help improve their 

quality of life. 

Shrestha (1982), however, mentions that, while NFE has 

the potential to extend literacy as well as useful skills 

and technologies in a host of rural development fields to 

the men, women, and youths in the villages, it needs to be 

complemented by a number of specific on-going action 

programs to maximize its impact. This is because the 

know-how, skill, or information to be disseminated through a 
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nonformal education channel is only one of the factors that 

makes NFE work. Therefore, a NFE program implies the 

presence of an integrated approach to rural development in 

which the transmission of know-how and information 

constitutes only a component of the larger whole. Such a 

scheme then permits the tailoring of the information choices 

to the priority needs of the local people. 

More clearly, Bernardino and Ramos (1983) identify some 

important elements of nonformal education which are 

descriptive of its nature and scope: 

1. Nonformal education is a systematically organized 

educational activity. As the term may indicate a sense of 

nonformality, it is sometimes believed that nonformal 

education is unorganized and unsystematic. It is not so. 

In fact, nonformal education may be as highly organized and 

systematized as formal education itself. 

2. Nonformal education activities are carried on 

outside the framework of the formal schooling system. They 

are not a part of the regular offerings or courses required 

for the completion of a certificate, diploma or degree. 

Although sometimes they may be conducted in formal school 

classrooms, in most cases nonformal education activities are 

carried out in buildings or centers built for the purpose, 

or in factories and commercial enterprises, village halls, 

open spaces, and so forth. 
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3. Nonformal education is the responsibility of no 

single agency, and its costs, inputs, and outputs are not 

easily measurable. 

4. The target clientele of nonformal education 

includes all people—children, youth and adults who may be 

in school or out-of-school. The clientele may be 

illiterate, semi-literate or literate. They are in need of 

the types of education that are not normally provided by or 

obtained from formal schooling. 

Development of Nonformal Education in Thailand 

The Situation During the Years 1940 to 1971 

In 1940 the government declared that all Thai citizens 

had a duty to learn to read and write the Thai language and 

to guide and assist others in becoming literate in Thai. In 

addition, a law was promulgated in 1943 that all citizens 

aged 20 to 45 years who were illiterate had to pay an annual 

education fee until they could prove themselves literate 

according to the standard established by the Ministry of 

Education. Provision of literacy and civics education of 

this period enjoyed a high priority among all government 

agencies, and 1.4 million people became literate by the time 

the law was repealed in 1945. 

After the Second World War, in 1948, the government 

emphasized continuing basic education through grades 7 and 

10 and short-term vocational skill training. The adult 
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basic education program continued to provide support to the 

literacy campaign conducted on a voluntary basis. Text-

books and the teaching-learning methodology were upgraded so 

as to suit the requirements of adult learners. 

Thailand joined in concept of "Work-Oriented Functional 

Literacy" which was introduced at an international seminar 

in 1965, and was sponsored by UNESCO. The participants of 

the seminar agreed that literacy campaigns such as those 

used in the past could not bring about a high standard of 

living. Vocational skills had to be a part of basic 

education so that the learners could apply their knowledge 

in order to improve their living standards. Therefore, 

integrated curriculum was developed in which literacy and 

vocational skills were combined into lessons which were 

suitable for the rural population. 

In 1969, at another international seminar, the Adult 

Education Division proposed the idea of combining literacy 

with family-life planning. This proposal recognized the 

importance of providing learners with the problem-solving 

skills needed by the villagers in order to cope with rapidly 

changing social and economic conditions. A new curriculum 

and teaching-learning process were developed and tested in 

1971. In addition, adult education was provided as a means 

for continuing compulsory education during this period. 
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The Situation During the Third National 
Economic and Social Development 

Plan (1972-1976) 

During the Third National Plan, the roles and 

importance of nonformal education were well-accepted. This 

is evidenced by the fact that a plan for nonformal education 

was incorporated into the education sector plan for that 

period. Its roles were to provide educational experiences 

for individuals who had limited, if any, chances to attend 

school and to promote opportunities for the population to 

further develop knowledge and abilities in accordance with 

the principles of lifelong learning. 

The Situation During the Fourth National 
Economic and Social Development 

Plan (1977-1981) 

Guided by an awareness of the many problems and 

limitations involve, the Ministry of Education established a 

new structure for nonformal education programs. The plan 

originally proposed a four-tier structure consisting of 

newspaper reading centers at the village level; lifelong or 

people's education centers at the provincial level; 

research, development, and training centers in four regions; 

and the Adult Education Division and National Committee for 

Nonformal Education at the national level. 
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The Situation During the Fifth National 
Economic and Social Development 

Plan (1982-1986) 

Nonformal Education Policies 

After the Ministry of Education established the 

Nonformal Education Department in the fourth planning period 

and organized a new structure of management and an 

administrative system, the following policies were set up: 

1. The quality of nonformal education development was 

accelerated in order to enable the people to pursue 

professional careers in accordance with the demands for 

manpower in the national development effort. Improvements 

in the quality of education were designed to further 

contribute to citizens ability to think, to act, to solve 

problems, and to undertake business independently. 

2. Local resources from both the public and private 

sectors were mobilized so that nonformal education could 

meet the social conditions and local circumstances. Limited 

resources were allocated in such a way as to ensure their 

maximum use. 

3. Nonformal education was organized and strengthened 

to buttress basic knowledge already obtained in the formal 

education system. Support was also given to the provision 

of technical and recreational facilities in various forms. 

4. The role of the mass media was expanded to broaden 

the knowledge transfer to the population. Government 
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agencies involved in mass media activities arranged to set 

standards and to organize and produce programs on education. 

The Government Proposals 

In an effort to remedy the nonformal education 

implementation problems and to achieve the policies in 

nonformal educational development, the following measures, 

which were proposed by National Economic and Social 

Development Board (NESDB), are currently being implemented: 

1. A more concerted effort to formulate programs and 

projects is being encouraged at both the central and local 

levels, particularly among agencies within the same 

ministry. 

2. The administrative structure of both core agencies 

and supporting agencies on the central, local, regional, and 

provincial levels is being improved. 

3. The terms of reference of the National Nonformal 

Education Committee are being revised to ensure more 

effective coordination and evaluation of work 

implementation, both within and outside the Ministry of 

Education. 

4. Development targets are being more clearly defined, 

both in terms of quality and the type of services provided 

to communities, and are taking into account the urgency of 

local requirements. To avoid duplication of target group 

identification, regular performance evaluations are to be 

undertaken. 
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5. In order to avoid duplication of efforts in target 

group identification, the provinces are required to 

formulate programs and projects to meet local needs and to 

coordinate with all operating agencies within their 

territory. Central government agencies are only responsible 

for giving policy directions and conducting evaluations. 

6. Nonformal education is being further expanded with 

emphasis on the provision of occupational training in 

accordance with local conditions. Cooperation of local 

communities is solicited, and government officials are 

assisting with the demonstration, design, and marketing. 

7. Industrial establishments are encouraged to take 

part in upgrading the skills of workers. To this end, 

industries are required to contribute funds to the 

government for training purposes. Industries up to a 

certain size are required to arrange training programs for 

apprentices in agencies within their factories. 

8. A system to develop standards for craftsmen and 

technicians is being implemented along with strict 

enforcement of the laws for the quality of national 

craftsmen and technicians. The recommendations are being 

considered as equivalent to certificates or degrees. 

9. Educational training and general occupational 

knowledge to improve the living standards of farmers are 

provided, and its geographic coverage is extended by 10% 

annually. 
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10. In-school and out-of-school vocational education 

is arranged to meet the local conditions. Emphasis in rural 

areas is given to the promotion of agricultural activities 

and the provision of training courses in cottage industries, 

utilizing local raw materials. 

11. Short-term vocational training courses for farmers 

are promoted to provide an adequate knowledge for increasing 

productivity and marketing, thus enabling them to enjoy a 

better standard of living. 

Administrative structure 

The new management and administrative structure of the 

department of Nonformal Education was established in 1979 to 

undertake the following functions and responsibilities: 

1. To solve illiteracy problems; to provide education 

for the underprivileged; to arrange for short-term 

vocational training courses; to promote individual reading; 

to set up educational museums; to administer mass media 

education and other appropriate forms of nonformal education 

in order to promote the people's knowledge and capabilities, 

so as to help them upgrade their standard of living, solve 

problems of everyday life, develop their community, and 

perform their duties as good citizens in a democratic 

society. 

2. To map plans, conduct research, develop models, and 

conduct training in nonformal education under the authority 

of the Nonformal Education Department and to coordinate with 
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other government and private agencies that provide nonformal 

education services. 

3. To support, promote, and provide services in 

nonformal education for other agencies through training 

courses, curriculum development, production of materials, 

organized meetings, and seminars to improve nonformal 

education. 

Geographic and Economic Conditions 

The majority of Thai people living in rural areas have 

very little formal education. Many completed only four 

years of elementary education, and a large number dropped 

out of elementary school or had to leave school before 

completion of the fourth grade. After leaving school Thai 

people have limited opportunities to pursue their knowledge 

or even to retain their level of knowledge. 

There are many reasons for the low educational level 

among the rural population. Although the educational system 

of Thailand includes four levels of education, kindergarten 

or preprimary, primary, secondary, and higher education, 

such a system is found only in the capital of Bangkok, or in 

other cities in the country. 

The extension of compulsory attendance from the primary 

level up through grade seven was launched in 1963 and was in 

effect until 1976. The compulsory age was reduced to six 

years by the new program which become effective in the 

academic year 1977. Although elementary education is six 
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years, instead of four years of compulsory schooling, it is 

not uniformly enforced throughout the country. In addition, 

the compulsory education law provides many loopholes for 

exemption. Under the law, for example, children may be 

exempted from attendance if their homes are located more 

than the one-kilometer from an upper elementary school. 

They also may be exempted by permission of the District 

Education Officer. Some handicapped children in the 

compulsory age brackets do not attend school because of a 

scarcity of special education facilities. 

Among the children enrolled in school, dropout and 

examination failure rates are very high. Many schools which 

do not have facilities of their own use monastery facilities 

for classrooms. In such schools, which do not have 

partitions, all classes are held in the same room. There 

are no desks, and no equipment other than blackboards. 

Students have to buy their own textbooks. The lack of 

adequately-trained teachers in rural elementary schools 

slows the process of learning. Crowded classrooms are 

commonplace in many areas. There are few secondary schools 

in the villages in Thailand, and few parents can afford to 

provide their children with secondary school and higher 

education. 

The living standards in rural areas are very poor in 

comparison to urban areas, especially Bangkok and other 

cities where there are ample employment opportunities, 
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goods, and services available. Approximately 80% of the 

Thai population living in rural areas are engaged in 

agriculture, and about 75% are engaged in the cultivation of 

rice. Villagers also cultivate and produce other crops, and 

raise domestic animals such as cattle, pigs, and poultry. 

Many have fish ponds in their rice fields. In addition, 

some have a home industry such as weaving, basketry, silk 

production, or handicrafts. However, in most cases, these 

activities produce items for family consumption and use. 

Because agricultural activities depend upon an adequate 

amount of rain, production varies accordingly. In years 

with sufficient rain, farmers can produce good yields. In 

good production years they may produce much more than is 

consumed by their family and the extra products can be sold 

for cash. This is the only way that the rural farmers can 

provide income for their families. There are no other 

employment opportunities in the villages. A lot of 

villagers who live in rural areas migrate to Bangkok and 

urban areas to look for jobs so that they can provide some 

income. When the next cultivating season starts again, 

these "temporary migrants" return to their homes. However, 

in years when there is a drought or other natural disaster 

that diminishes agricultural production they may stay in the 

cities for a longer period of time. 

If the villagers need health services and other public 

services they must go to the towns or cities. Road 
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conditions in rural areas are very poor, and during the 

rainy season many roads are impassable. In this case, it is 

very difficult for villagers to travel to town. 

Occasionally, public health officers and other public 

service personnel go out to meet with the villagers to 

advise them on how to improve their living conditions. 

Health and sanitation are very poor among the rural 

population. Communicable diseases and malnutrition, which 

are common in Thailand, are more prevalent in rural areas. 

Poor health and malnutrition are caused by a composite of 

factors, such as ignorance because of illiteracy and low 

levels of education, low living standards, and low economic 

status. 

In Thailand many efforts have been made to upgrade the 

literacy of adults. In 1938, when the first national census 

revealed that 68.8% of the population over the age of 10 

were illiterate, the government took immediate steps to 

raise the literacy level. Among these steps were the 

establishment of the Division of Adult Education under the 

auspices of the Ministry of Education and the enactment of 

the compulsory education law in 1940 to plan and implement 

adult education programs—mainly literacy classes based on 

formal elementary education. 

In its early stages, most of Thai literacy education 

was on'the elementary level. The main functions were to 

provide literacy courses and basic vocational training. In 
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addition to adult education courses given by schools, there 

were mobile training schools which originated in the early 

1960s. The objectives of the mobile training schools were 

to upgrade skills training and to improve employment 

opportunities for young adults and out-of-school youths. By 

1972, there were 54 schools located in rural towns and 

provincial centers throughout the country. 

One effort that contributed to adult education in 

Thailand was the Thailand-UNESCO Fundamental Education 

Center (TUFEC) which was originated during the mid-1950s. 

TUFEC was intended to train 71 teams of Fundamental 

Education Organizers (FEOs), one team for each of the 71 

provinces in the kingdom. Each team consisted of five to 

seven persons with skills in education, health, agriculture, 

and crafts, who, after training, would go back to government 

service to work with villagers in the district from which 

they came. This project has been in operation for almost 

ten years. The idea of TUFEC led to the creation of 

community development programs which are currently run by 

the Department of Community Development, Ministry of 

Interior. TUFEC also originated the idea of fundamental 

education and community development. 

Shortly after the TUFEC project started, another 

project called the Thailand-UNESCO Rural Teacher Training 

Project (TURTEP) was launched by UNESCO. This was initiated 

to train teachers for rural areas of Thailand, where they 
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could guide both adults and youths who were out of school in 

ways to improve their living standards, such as health, 

citizenship, making a living, and home-making. 

In the early 1970s, a non-formal rural education 

program for adults was initiated by the Government of 

Thailand and World Education. The current program is called 

the Functional Literacy and Family Life Planning Project 

(FLFLP). This project places emphasis on providing skills 

and knowledge for adults so that they can cope more 

effectively with problems that occur in their daily lives. 

The programs include health, nutrition, sanitation, family 

planning, occupational skills, civic responsibility, and 

literacy. 

Thai Rural Family Life 

The nuclear family is the most frequently encountered 

form of family life. Family members include the father, 

mother and unmarried children. Some married couples may 

stay with either of their parents for a period, but they 

maintain an independent family unit, and earn a living for 

themselves. Some families also include aged persons such as 

grandparents and other close relatives. 

The family is the basic economic subsistence unit. 

Most of the family work in earning a living is carried out 

by cooperative efforts of family members. Within a farmer's 

family there is a general pattern for division of labor, but 

it is not rigid. For example, the father usually takes a 
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leadership role and does the hard work in rice cultivation, 

such as plowing. The mother also participates in rice 

cultivation, usually in transplanting and reaping. Older 

members of the family usually stay at home to care for small 

children and to prepare meals for the family. Children 

become productive members of the family as early as six 

years of age by caring for babies and animals, and doing 

simple chores. 

Wet rice farming is the major way of making a living 

for most families in the villages. The family work year 

starts at the beginning of the rainy season, usually in May. 

Rice growing starts with preparation of the seedbed. At 

this stage, all members in the family may be involved in the 

task. Father and sons hoe channels and regulate water while 

mother and daughters tread on the mud with their feet. They 

then help sow the rice in the mud. Some families may ask 

for help from their neighbors. In such cases, however, the 

cooperative work is usually arranged on a reciprocal basis. 

The farmer and his family prepare the main fields, repairing 

the dikes, plowing, harrowing and weeding. When the 

seedlings are ready, they must be transplanted. The 

transplanting also requires cooperative help from other 

villagers. 

Between the planting and harvesting rice must be 

inspected for pests, fertilizer must be applied, weeding 

must be done and birds must be kept away from the grains. 
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The rice crop is -ready to be harvested around December. 

The head of a family sets a harvesting schedule and notifies 

his cooperative worker group of the time his fields are to 

be harvested. To avoid conflicts, he usually checks with 

other farmers before setting the schedule. Reaping is done 

by hand using sickles. The rice is tied into sheaves to be 

thrashed by the trampling of buffaloes or tractors. The 

rice is then stored for family consumption or sale. 

Families keep the amount of rice needed for a whole year's 

consumption which depends largely on the family size, and 

the remaining rice is sold to merchants who usually come to 

buy rice from the farmer. 

Although there are also other ways of earning a living 

in the villages, most are supplementary to rice cultivation. 

Many families grow fruit and vegetables for family 

consumption and for sale in order to get cash for other 

necessities. Domestic animals, such as poultry and swine, 

are typically raised by families in the villages, for home 

consumption. Some families are also specialists in other 

tasks such as carpentry, house construction or traditional 

medicine. In such cases, the villagers earn some cash from 

their services. This is usually done to supplement their 

income and at the request of other villagers rather than as 

a full-time occupation. 

Sex equality is maintained within the family of rural 

Thai people. The man is usually the head of the household, 
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but a woman may hold this position, especially after her 

husband's death, Decisions are usually reached by the two. 

Sons and daughters have equal inheritance rights. 

Father and mother have equal responsibilities in 

raising their children. There is no rigid rule for division 

of duties between husband and wife in performing such 

activities as health care, child care, food preparation and 

child training. The wife is generally expected to do house 

keeping activities such as cooking and taking care of 

infants. She also does the buying and selling for the 

family. 

Children stay entirely with the family until they are 

seven years old. At seven, a child enters the government 

primary school and attends classes until the compulsory 

class is completed, grade 4, or until the child is 14 years 

of age. As children approach the end of primary schooling, 

the pressure to assume an adult workload becomes 

progressively greater. A farming family usually depends 

upon the labor of children, thus few children have a chance 

to continue their education beyond elementary school 

(Boonyananta, 1979). 

Nature and Characteristics of 
Thai Illiterate Adults 

Generally, an adult is defined in one of four ways: 

(a) by age; (b) one who has stopped or interrupted formal 

education and attempts to reengage in education; (c) by 
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psychological maturity; or, (d) by social roles and 

responsibility (Kaewsaiha, 1975). 

For the purpose of determining eligible students for 

adult public school programs, Thailand has adopted the 

following definition: An adult student is one who is beyond 

the compulsory school age (15 years) and has legally left 

full-time day elementary or secondary school (Kaewsaiha, 

1975). 

Thai illiterates are associated"with poverty and 

include the socioeconomically handicapped, the socially and 

economically excluded, the culturally different, and the 

unskilled. Some characteristics of illiterates are low 

self-image, lack of motivation and goal-seeking aims, low 

educational achievement, limited marketable skills, low 

income status, limited community participation and 

responsibility, and low social status. London (1970) 

describes these characteristics as a sense of inadequacy, a 

fear of learning, a lack of ability to learn, and a lack of 

willingness to participate in school activities. Haggstron 

(1966) states that uneducated adults have feelings of 

inferiority resulting from an inability to communicate with 

persons from different socioeconomic backgrounds and a lack 

of opportunity for self-realization through 

self-responsibility, and self-directed decisions and 

actions. 
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In summary, illiterate persons in Thailand, like those 

in other countries, are those who have the lowest income, 

the least amount of education, the largest families, the 

highest incidence of ill health, the least chance of 

employment and little promise of a better future. They are 

hampered by certain psychological disabilities, including a 

lack of self-confidence, low social status, and a high 

degree of dependency. Because of their limited perceptions 

of the value of education, illiterates display neither 

aspiration nor motivation to achieve educational goals. 

Their lack of verbal skills impedes communication with 

people other than their own kind. They become outcasts, and 

withdraw further into their own subcultures (Kaewsaiha, 

1975). 

Participation in Adult Education 

Thai education took a little more than 100 years to 

evolve from its traditional form to the modern system that 

is known today. All educational activities currently 

reflect the national policy of free compulsory universal 

education. All educational management comes under the 

supervision of the state. Education consists of 

(a) preschool; (b) elementary; (c) secondary general 

education; (d) vocational technical education; (e) teacher 

education; (f) higher education; and (g) nonformal 

education. 
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The national education policy ensures that all Thai 

citizens are able to communicate in Thai and promotes 

various kinds of out-of-school education. Education is 

conceived as a continuing lifelong process which promotes 

quality of life for citizens and enables them to live useful 

lives. 

Educational Underdevelopment in Rural Areas 

With the expansion of primary schools during the period 

from 1970 to 1982, indicators of educational 

underdevelopment have changed dramatically. Quantitative 

aspects of educational development have been achieved, at 

least for the primary level of education, while qualitative 

development still lags far behind, particularly in the 

Northeast region. A survey undertaken in 1981 provides 

several indicators of educational underdevelopment which are 

discussed below. 

Participation or Enrollment Rates 

During the period from 1970 to 1982, with the expansion 

of primary schools to remote sub-districts, the enrollment 

ratios increased from 82.4% to 97.0% in 1980 and dropped 

back to 94.9% in 1982. However, enrollments are increasing 

in the rural areas. 

Drop-out Rate/Retention Rate 

Based on projections of the annual trend, it was 

expected that the overall dropout rate for the six years of 
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primary school would be about 25% in 1984. This was an 

increase from the 1982 figure of about 34%. The dropout 

rate, however, has increased since 1976. This increase in 

dropouts was expected as the system moved from being 

selective and restrictive to open access. The dropout rate 

at the primary/secondary levels has also shown similar 

trends. 

Repetition Rate 

The overall repetition rate in 1982 was 6.3%, a 

decrease from the 15.5% recorded in 1972. There are no 

regional differences in repetition rates. Repetition seems 

to be the highest in level 1 (UNESCO, 1986). 

Under achi evement 

The achievement rate, using performance of Thai 

language and mathematics (for grade 3) as indicators, has 

increased substantially. The overall performance in Thai in 

1980 was about 51.5%, compared to 32.9% in 1975, while in 

mathematics the rates were 50.5% in 1980 and 32% in 1975. 

The urban areas show better achievement rates than the rural 

areas although the differences between urban and rural rates 

are minimized (UNESCO, 1986). 

Major Causes of Educational Underdevelopment 

The major causes contributing to educational 

underdevelopment in the rural areas of Thailand are (a) the 

terrain and isolation of the locations inhabited by the 
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people and schools built for children; (b) mobility of 

certain groups of people; (c) illiteracy, poor health, and 

poverty; (d) negative attitudes of people toward education; 

(e) tribal customs, languages, and attitudes; 

(f) irrelevance of elementary school curriculum and 

teacher training to the needs of people in the rural 

area—the curricula are urban-biased and emphasize 

theoretical aspects more than practical aspects in 

teacher training institutes; (g) inadequate roads, 

communication systems, electricity, medical services, 

water supply, and reading materials, as well as good 

opportunities for advancement for teachers; and 

(h) a highly centralized educational administration 

system. 

Educational Needs for Rural Development 

According to the International Council for Educational 

Development report to UNICEF (ICED,1973), the educational 

needs for rural development can be grouped under four main 

headings: 

1. General or basic education which includes literacy, 

numeracy, an elementary understanding of science and one's 

environment. 

2. Family improvement education designed primarily to 

impart knowledge, skills, and attitudes. It is useful to 

improve the quality of family life in such areas as health 
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and nutrition, homework and child care, home repairs and 

improvements, and family planning. 

3. Community improvement education designed to 

strengthen local and national institutions and processes 

through instruction in such matters as local and national 

government, cooperatives, and community projects. 

4. Occupational education which is designed to develop 

particular knowledge and skills associated with various 

economic activities, and is useful in making a living. 



CHAPTER III 

RESEARCH DESIGN 

This study is a secondary analysis of survey data on 

participants and nonparticipants in Thai rural education 

programs. The raw data were collected from a survey of 

adult education in Thai rural areas conducted as part of the 

evaluation of the Fifth Five-Year Plan by the Office of the 

National Education Commission. 

This study uses a causal-comparative design. The 

causal-comparative method is aimed at the discovery of 

possible causes for a behavior pattern by comparing subjects 

in whom this pattern is present with similar subjects in 

whom it is absent or present to a lesser degree. This 

method is sometimes called ex. post facto research, since 

causes are studied after they have presumably exerted their 

effect on another variable (Borg & Gall, 1983, p. 533). 

Methodology for the Original Study 

In the original study, the following methods and 

instruments were used: 

1. Interview: knowledgeable individuals in relevant 

positions were interviewed for information on nonformal 

education and rural development for planning and 

implementing nonformal education projects. The interviews 

40 
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were carried out in various government organizations and 

private agencies. Those interviewed were officers who were 

responsible for projects or were leaders of rural 

communities. 

2. Questionnaires: From the interviews, staff members 

of the NEC wrote the questionnaire. The questionnaire 

was divided into five categories: (a) community survey 

questionnaire, a survey of the general condition of the 

communities; (b) nonformal project officer questionnaire; 

(c) personal ideas and views on the nonformal educational 

project of the project officer; (d) participants, which 

includes basic information, ideas and perceptions of 

nonformal education projects and activities, and knowledge 

needed; and (e) nonparticipants, which includes basic 

information, and types of knowledge needed. 

Questionnaire 

The questionnaires were developed and organized by the 

NEC. Before sending out the first questionnaire, 

professionals in the Office of the National Education 

Commission were approached for comments and suggestions. 

After review and approval by the committee, a pilot 

questionnaire was used to test the instrument. For the 

pilot test a random sample was drawn from two provinces 

Prajoib and Pranakorn Sri Ayudhaya, and from one 

sub-province from each province. 
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The villages selected from the two provinces had three 

levels of development: high development, middle 

development, and low development. Village headmen (Kumnun 

and Pu-yhai-ban), local nonformal education officers living 

in the villages (five officers from each village), 10 

participants from each village, and 10 nonparticipants from 

each village were all interviewed using the questionnaire. 

The total number of persons interviewed was 120. 

Population 

The population for the original study included officers 

in rural areas—the head of the project at the provincial 

level and the head of the project at the district level; 

rural adults—village headmen; and participants and 

nonparticipants in rural communities. 

Sampling Methods 

In the original research, multi-stage sampling was used 

to select the sample in order to include all four parts of 

the country. Thailand is divided into 12 educational 

regions. The NEC selected one province from each region, 

two amphurs or sub-provinces from each province, and one 

tumbon or district from each amphoe. Three villages were 

selected from each of the 24 tumbons. The three villages 

included a developed village, a developing village, and an 

underdeveloped village. 
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Procedures for Data Collection 

In the original study, data were collected by local 

nonformal educational officers and subdistrict officers 

living in the villages. The steps for data collection were 

as follows: 

1. Conferences with the nonformal education province 

officer of the province being sampled were conducted in 

order to achieve the purposes of the project and to include 

the gathering of data at the local level. 

2. The representatives were trained for understanding 

the techniques of data collection, were sent to practice in 

Nakorn Pratom province and to review comments and 

suggestions that might improve the understanding of data 

collections procedures. 

3. During fieldwork, questionnaires were distributed 

and collected by local officers. 

Methodology for the Current Study 

The current study is a secondary study which examines 

government and private agency publications, research and 

conference reports, books with relevant information on 

nonformal education and rural development, and general 

information about adults in rural areas during the Fifth 

Five-Year Plan period (1982-1986). 

The purpose for this study was to analyze data on 

participants and nonparticipants in nonformal educational 

programs in order to identify differences between the two 
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groups. The population of this study involved 590 

participants and 860 nonparticipants in adult nonformal 

education programs. 

Data selected for this study consisted of the 

questionnaire responses from two questionnaires (see 

Appendices A and B): by participants and nonparticipants 

within a representative sample of 1,450 adults in the 

central region of rural Thailand. 

Procedure for Analysis of the Data 

Simple frequency distributions and percentages are used 

to describe data in general. The following null hypotheses 

for each variable which states that there are no significant 

differences between participants and nonparticipants in the 

nonformal educational program were tested. The null 

hypothesis are: 

Ho 1: Participants and nonparticipants cannot be 

differentiated on the basis of some linear combination of 

the following variables: (a) sex, (b) age, (c) religion, 

(d) education classification, (e) marital status, 

(f) occupational status, and (g) membership in any 

association in the villages. 

This hypothesis was tested utilizing the logit 

regression to analyze the relationship between the seven 

variables and the criterion variable of participation and 

nonparticipation. 

Ho 2: There will be no significant difference between 
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participants and nonparticipants according to need of 

(a) sanitation knowledge, (b) agricultural knowledge, 

(c) further education, (d) knowledge for living, and 

(e) vocational knowledge. 

This hypothesis was tested utilizing the z-test and 

table of cumulative binomial distribution (Schlaifer, 1961) 

to determine the differences between two groups on each of 

the independent variables. 

An alpha level of .05 was used as the acceptable level 

of significance for all statistical procedures being tested 

in this study. 

Descriptive statistics were used to analyze the data in 

order to answer these research questions: 

1. What are the most important reasons given for 

participation in the nonformal education program according 

to (a) sex, (b) age, (c) marital status, (d) educational 

classification, (e) occupational status, and (f) membership 

in any association. 

2. What are the most important reasons given 

for nonparticipation in the nonformal education program 

according to (a) sex, (b) age, (c) marital status, 

(d) educational classification, (e) occupational status, 

and (f) membership in any association. 

3. What are the most important reasons given by 

participants regarding satisfaction with the nonformal 

education program according to (a) sex, (b) age, (c) marital 
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status, (d) educational classification, (e) occupational 

status, and (f) membership in any association. 

The rankings by each of the groups (participants and 

nonparticipants) are compared. 

Logit Regression 

Logit regression is a subset of the broader field of 

log linear regression. It is actually one of two approaches 

to log linear modeling of contingency table data. The log 

linear model considers each variable equally, not 

distinguishing between dependent and independent variables. 

In the log linear model the criteria to be analyzed are the 

expected cell frequencies as a function of all the variables 

in the model. The second approach is the logit model which 

configures the data into a regression analysis form; that 

is, the estimation of a dependent variable by one or more 

independent variables. In this model, the criterion to be 

analyzed is the expected odds as a function of the other, 

independent variables (Knoke & Burke, 1980). 

Other terms associated with this field are logistic 

regression (Walsh, 1987) and linear logistic regression 

(Passmore & Dominic, 1984). Logit regression is primarily 

used when the variables under consideration are of a 

dichotomous nature. 

In performing regression analysis on data that does not 

at least approach an interval scale the underlying 

assumptions of the parametric statistics are violated. As a 
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result, log linear or logit regression becomes a very 

reasonable approach to the analysis (Burnett & Parmley, 

1982). 

In comparing the basic differences in simple regression 

and multiple regression, that is the analysis of one 

independent variable verses several, logit regression 

provides for the variable to predict a dependent variable. 

The analysis is of a chi-square nature; "however, it is 

superior to chi-square analysis in that it is not limited to 

two variables and can be used to identify main effects, 

simple interactions, and higher order interactions that 

contribute to frequency patterns in the data" (Burnett & 

Parmley, 1982). 



CHAPTER IV 

DATA ANALYSIS AND DISCUSSION 

In accordance with the purpose of this study, data were 

analyzed to identify demographic differences between 

participants and nonparticipants in nonformal education 

programs. 

This chapter contains the presentation and analysis of 

findings of the study. The presentation and analysis are 

divided into four subsections: (a) a presentation of the 

descriptive statistics for the participant and 

nonparticipant groups; (b) multivariate analysis of the.null 

hypotheses using the logit analysis to analyze the 

relationship between the seven variables and the criterion 

variable of participation and nonparticipation; (c) the 

z-test used to test the difference between two groups; and 

(d) a comparison of the rankings by each of the groups. 

Description of the Sample 

This section describes the general population 

statistics of the participants and nonparticipants in 

nonformal education. Data are further divided into three 

categories. The first category includes and describes the 

demographic variables of the participants and 

nonparticipants. The second category presents the 
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employment status of the participants and nonparticipants 

and the third category shows membership status of 

participants and nonparticipants. 

Data presented in category I show the number of persons 

in each population of the sample and the percentage of 

responses that number represents. 

Data in Table 1 reveal that 57.6% of the men and 42.4% 

of the women were participants. The majority of 

nonparticipants, 60.1%, were women. 

There was a larger number of participants in the age 

group from 36 to 50 years and a larger number of 

nonparticipants in the age group from 21 to 35 years. A 

slightly larger number of the participants than 

nonparticipants were less than 20 years of age. 

The participant and nonparticipant groups reported 

similar religious preferences. It was found that 99.3% of 

the participants and 99.6% of the nonparticipants practiced 

Buddhism. The preference for the Islamic religion was 

reported by 0.7% of the participants and 0.4% of the 

nonparticipants. 

The levels of education for the two groups were 

similar, with the larger percentage of both groups being in 

the P.l to P.4 (grade 1 to grade 4) level. 

Data in Table 1 illustrate the distribution of . 

respondents by marital status. The groups were similarly 

divided with regard to marital status. The larger number 
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Table 1 

Category I: Demographic variables of the participants and 

nonparticipants. 

Variable Participants Nonparticipants 
n % n % 

Sex 
Male 340 57.6 343 39.9 
Female 250 42.4 517 60.1 

Age 
17.0 Under 20 40 6.7 146 17.0 

21-35 164 27.8 309 35.9 
36-50 237 40.2 196 22.8 
51-above 149 25.3 209 24.3 

Religion 
Buddhism 585 99.3 848 99.6 
Islamism 4 0.7 3 0.4 

Education 
Illiterate 29 4.9 98 11.4 
Literate but have 11 1.9 27 3.1 

never been in 
formal school 
system 

P.1-P.4 496 84.4 616 71.8 
P.5-above 52 8.8 117 13.6 

Marital Status 
Single 81 13.8 200 23.4 
Married 500 84.7 607 70.6 
Other 9 1.5 53 6.2 
(widowed, divorced) 

stated that they were married--84.7% were participations and 

70.6% were nonparticipations. The remaining portion of the 

sample reported that they were single--13.8% were 

participants and 23.4% were nonparticipants. 
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Data in Table 2 reveal the employment status of the 

participants and nonparticipants. The participants and 

nonparticipants reflected similar employment status. The 

data indicate that the largest occupational group was 

peasants; 71.3% of the participants cultivated rice; 14.3% 

grew crops; 6.3% were workers in plants and laborers; 3.4% 

cultivated vegetables, and 4.8% were in other occupations. 

The largest number of nonparticipants were farmers, 55.3% 

cultivated rice. The largest portion of the remaining 

sample, 21.7%, reported that they were farmers. 

Table 2 

Category II: Employment status of participants and 

nonparticipants• 

Variable Participants Nonparticipants 
n % n % 

Occupation 
Peasant 
(cultivated rice) 420 71.3 475 55.3 

Farmer 
(grew crops) 84 14.3 186 21.7 

Worker/Laborer 37 6.3 61 7.1 
Gardener 
(cultivated vegetables) 20 3.4 22 2.6 

Other 28 4.8 115 13.4 
(Mechanic, Rancher, 
Government service, 
Householder,Housewife) 

Total 589 100.0 859 100.0 
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Data in Table 3 present the distribution of respondents 

by membership status. Fifty-four, or 9.6% of the 

participants were numbers of an association and 506, or 

90.4%, were not. A total of 471, or 51.1% of the 

nonparticipants were members of an association and 384, or 

44.9% were not. 

Table 3 

Category III; Association membership status of participants 

and nonparticipants 

Variable Participants Nonparticipants 
n % n % 

Membership 54 9.6 471 51.1 
Nonmembership 506 90.4 384 44.9 

Total 560 100.0 855 100.0 

Multivariate Analysis 

The seven selected variables were included in the null 

hypotheses as independent variables. Those seven variables 

were demographic variables of the participants and 

nonparticipants in the educational programs: sex, age, 

religion, educational classification, marital status, 

occupational status and membership in any association. All 

independent variables except age entered the model as 

categorical variables. All independent variables except 
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religion and membership in an association entered the logit 

model. These two variables were not entered in the model 

because the majority of the population, or 99.3%, were 

Buddhists and the majority of nonparticipants, 99.6% were 

Buddhist. Only 9.6% of the participants reported membership 

in an association. When these two variables entered the 

model, the model could not detect the significance of all 

variables. For the analysis, these two variables were 

deleted. 

Ho 1: Participants and nonparticipants cannot be 

differentiated on the basis of some linear combination of 

the following variables: (a) sex, (b) age, (c) education 

classification, (d) marital status, (e) occupational status, 

and (f) membership in any association in the villages. 

The logit analysis was performed to investigate 

multivariate relationships involving a dichotomous dependent 

variable. The statistical analysis of the probability of 

participation response was based upon a logit model. In 

this study the model under consideration was 

P a + j8 XSX + + |83A2 + 0 4A 3 + flgEj + /36E2 
+ /87E3 + PqMI + ?M2 + + 0 n O 2 + 0 1 2O 3 

+ 0 1 3O 4 + e 

where: P=participation; S^male; Ax=age under 20; 
A2=age 21-35; A3=age 36-50; E1=illiterate; 
E2=literate; E3= P.1-P.4; Mx=single; M2=married; 
Ox=peasant; 02=farmer; 03=worker; 04=gardener 
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Logit parameter estimates were obtained through maximum 

likelihood estimation. 

Table 4 

Loqit regression analysis of participati on as a function 

of sex, age, education, marital status, and occupational 

status. 

Independent Variable Parameter Chi- Prob. Independent Variable 
Estimate Square 

Intercept 1.4242 58.49 0.0001 
Sex 

Male -0.2443 17.29 0.0001 
Female 0.2443 - -

Age 
0.0001 Under 20 0.8315 17.62 0.0001 

21 - 35 0.2426 6.68 0.0136 
36 - 50 -0.6927 38.13 0.0001 
51 & above 0.3814 - -

Educational Status 
Illiterate 0.5305 6.80 0.0091 
Literate 0.4353 2.21 0.1370 
P.l - P.4 -0.3923 9.24 0.0024 
P.5 & above -0.5734 - -

Marital Status 
Single -0.3836 4.63 0.0313 
Married -0.4618 9.98 0.0016 
Other 0.8454 - -

Occupational Status 
0.0002 Peasant -0.4105 14.01 0.0002 

Farmer 0.2281 2.55 0.1101 
Worker -0.1043 0.28 0.5952 
Gardener -0.3174 1.41 0.2359 
Other 0.6041 

" 

Results of the logit analysis are displayed in Table 4, 

To test the significance over all of the coefficients in the 

model, the likelihood ratio statistic was used. The 
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resulting chi-square value was significant at the 0.05 

level. 

The model was fit to the data using the logistic 

regression option of the SAS system package. 

The maximum likelihood estimates are given in Table 4 

in the parameter estimate column. The ratios of the 

parameter estimates to their respective standard errors are 

given in the chi-square column. The observed significance 

levels of the tests are given in the column headed "prob." 

The test statistic for testing the overall adequacy of 

the logistic model, for testing the hypothesis is given as: 

H0: i81 = /32 = £3 = = 0 7 = £ 8 = £9 a /310 
= ^11 = ^12 = ^ 13 = 0 

Among the independent variables included in the model, 

the results indicated that the sex, age, marital status, two 

of the educational variables and one occupational status 

were statistically significant in determining the 

probability of participation. 

According to the effect of coding, the results indicate 

that the sex variable male was a significant predictor at 

the 0.001 level. Males were related to the probability of 

participation. (It is likely that the sex variable of male 

affects participation.) 

As anticipated, two age categories were positively 

associated with participation. The results indicate that as 

age increased the coefficient of participation decreased. 



56 

The coefficient was more likely to affect participation for 

the age group 36 to 50 years than for the age group from 21 

to 35. This indicates that as age decreased, the effect of 

age on the participation diminished. Age had much more 

impact on participation than did sex or other variables. 

The relationship of age to participation is negative. 

Middle-age adults (36 to 50 years) are more likely than 

younger adults to participate in adult education. 

Of all the educational status groups, the group from 

P.l to P.4 and illiterates were statistically significant in 

the probability model. The coefficient for the group from 

P.l to P.4 indicated that they were more likely to 

participate than those who were illiterate. The literate 

group had a relatively small Beta, indicating that the group 

was less likely to participate than any others in a group of 

educational status variables. 

Coefficients for two of the marital status variables, 

single and married, were statistically significant. Those 

who were single were significantly less likely to be 

participants than those who were married. 

The logit regression analysis for occupational status, 

revealed that peasants had a relatively large Beta (-.41), 

indicating that peasants are more likely to participate than 

any other group. The coefficient for gardener was more 

likely to affect participation than for farmers. The 

"other" group had the smallest Beta, indicating that this 
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group was less likely to participate in the nonformal 

educational programs. 

The null hypothesis that all of the coefficients 

(except the intercept) are equal to zero was rejected. 

Based on the p-value of the test, we can reject H0 and 

conclude that at least one of the parameter coefficients is 

not zero. Thus, the model is adequate for predicting Y 

(William & Terey, 1989). 

Univariate Analysis 

The five variables were stated as hypotheses in the 

null form. Because of the multiple responses for this part 

of the questionnaire, z-tests were used to test the null 

hypotheses in order to determine each of independent 

variables of the two proportions which come from a group of 

participants and nonparticipants in order to assess 

differences between them. Tables of the cumulative binomial 

distribution were used to determine the probabilities of the 

independent variables (health knowledge, agricultural 

knowledge, further education, knowledge for living, and 

vocational knowledge). 

The test statistic for testing the significance of the 

difference between two independent variables, the null 

hypothesis, would be: 

Ho: Px = P2 

To test this hypothesis, a z-test is used. First, 
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find Px and P 2 by: 

Pi = fx / nt 

P 2
 = f 2 / ^2 

where: fx = the number in the participations 
f2 = the number in the nonparticipations 
nx = the total number in the group of participants 
n2 = the total number in the group of nonparticipants 

Z = (Px - P 2) / Q 

where: Q = 7 xyz 
x = (fi + ^2) / (^1 ^2) 
y = (1 - x) 
z = (l/nx + l/n2) 

A discussion of the results of each null hypothesis is 

included. An alpha level of .05 (z>1.96) was used as the 

accepted level of significance for the test procedures. 

Ho 2.1: There will be no significant difference between 

the participants and nonparticipants according to their need 

of health knowledge. 

The z-test was performed to determine if any 

significant differences existed between the group of 

participants and nonparticipants with regard to the health 

knowledge. The z-test yielded z-values of -11.57, 3.92, and 

-7.09, which were greater than 1.96. Tables of the 

cumulative binomial distribution were used to determine the 

binomial probability of n=8. There was significant 

difference between the proportions of the two groups at the 

.001 level which was significant at (p=.001<.05), the 

pre-established level of significance. The null hypothesis 
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was rejected. Analysis of the findings indicated that 

nonparticipants tended to have more need for knowledge of 

disease control and first aid but participants had more need 

for the knowledge of mother and child care. The results are 

summarized in Table 5. 

Table 5 

Z-test of independence for relationship between participants 

and nonparticipants according to health knowledge 

Independent Participants Nonparticipants z Independent 
n=590 n=860 

Variables 
% 

n(f) n(f) 

Disease control 33.38 64.30 
197 553 -11.57* 

Mother & child care 17.45 10.34 
103 89 3.92* 

Hygienics 2.03 2.44 Hygienics 
12 21 -0.51 

Family planning 8.48 8.83 
-0.24 50 76 -0.24 

First aid 6.95 20.46 
41 176 -7.09* 

Medical funds 11.36 10.93 
67 94 0.25 

Vaccines 6.78 6.05 
40 52 0.56 

nutrition 2.54 1.63 
15 14 1.22 

*z >1.96 
n(f) = the number in the participations and nonparticipations 
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Ho 2.2: There will be no significant difference between 

the participants and nonparticipants according to their need 

of agricultural knowledge. 

Table 6 

Z-test of independence for relationship between participants 

and nonparticipants according to agricultural knowledge 

Independent Participants Nonparticipants 
n=590 n=860 

Variables 
% % n(f) n(f) 

Agricultural 55 .76 82 .33 
-11. (farm, fertilizer) 329 708 -11. . 01* 

Agricultural 20 .17 15 .35 
(raising animals) 119 132 2 . . 38* 

fishery 8 .81 3 .25 fishery 
52 28 4. . 55* 

Marketing 5 .76 4 .53 
.05 

Marketing 
34 39 1. .05 

Water supply 5 .08 3 .37 
.62 

Water supply 
30 29 1, .62 

*z >1.96 
n(f) = the number in the participations and nonparticipations 

The z-test was performed to determine if any 

significant difference existed between the group of 

participants and nonparticipants with regard to the 

agricultural knowledge. The z-test yielded a z-value of 

-11.01, 2.38, and 4.55, which was greater than 1.96. Tables 

of the cumulative binomial distribution were used to 
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determine the binomial probability of n=5. There was a 

significant difference between the proportions of the two 

groups at the .001 level, which was significant at 

(p=.001<.05) the pre-established level of significance. The 

null hypothesis was rejected. Analysis of the findings 

indicated that nonparticipants tended to have more need for 

knowledge about farming and fertilizer than participants. 

And participants tended to have more need for knowledge 

about raising animals and fishery than nonparticipants. The 

results are summarized in Table 6. 

Table 7 

Z-test of independence for relationship between participants 

and nonparticipants according to further education 

Independent 

Variables 

Participants 
n=590 

% 
n(f) 

Nonparticipants 
n=860 

% 
n(f) 

Be able to read 
and write 

Level 1-5 

Higher education 

1.36 
8 

6 0 . 0 0 
354 
1.02 
6 

5.93 
51 

59.65 
513 
3.37 
29 

-4.33* 

0.13 

-2.87* 

*z >1.96 
n(f) = the number in the participations and nonparticipations 



62 

Ho 2:3 There will be no significant difference between 

participants and nonparticipants according to their need of 

further education. 

The z-test was performed to determine if any 

significant difference existed between the groups of 

participants and nonparticipants with regard to further 

education. The z-test yielded z-values of -4.33, and -2.87, 

which are greater than 1.96. Tables of the cumulative 

binomial distribution were used to determine the binomial 

probability of n=3. There was a significant difference 

between the proportions of the two groups at the .001 level 

which was significant at (p=.001<.05), the pre-established 

level of significance. The null hypothesis was rejected. 

Analysis of the findings revealed that nonparticipants 

tended to have a greater need to be able to read and write 

and for a higher education. The results are summarized in 

Table 7. 

Ho 2.4: There will be no significant difference between 

the participants and nonparticipants according to their need 

of knowledge for living. 

The z-test was performed to determine if any 

significant difference existed between the groups of 

participants and nonparticipants with regard to the 

knowledge for living. The z-test yielded z-values of -4.28, 

and -3.32 which are greater than 1.96. Tables of the 

cumulative binomial distribution were used to determine the 
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Table 8 

Z-test of independence for relationship between participants 

and nonparticipants according to knowledge for living 

Independent Participants Nonparticipants z Independent 
n=590 n=860 

Variables 
J, %• 

n(f) n(f) 

Law in every 37.46 37.32 
0.05 day life 221 321 0.05 

Government 11.69 20.23 
contacts 69 174 » N>

 
00
 

Tax paying 3.39 7.56 
-3.32 

Tax paying 
20 65 -3.32 

Voting 12.71 13.02 

1 o
 

H
 Voting 

75 112 1 o
 

H
 

Personal safety 8.47 8.60 Personal safety 
50 74 I o

 
00
 

*z >1.96 
n(f) = the number in the participations and nonparticipations 

binomial probability of n=5. There was a significant 

difference between the proportions of the two groups at the 

.022 level, which was significant at (p=.022<.05), the 

pre-established level of significance. The null hypothesis 

was rejected. Analysis of the findings indicated that 

nonparticipants tended to have a greater need for knowledge 

of government contracts, and tax paying. The results are 

summarized in Table 8. 
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Table 9 

Z-test of independence for relationship between participants 

and nonparticipants according to vocational knowledge 

Independent Participants Nonparticipants 
n=590 n=860 

Variables 

n(f) n(f) 

Mechanic 31.35 20.81 
4.55' 185 179 4.55' 

Electrician 17.96 15.12 
1.44 106 130 1.44 

Hair stylist or 31.02 32.33 
-0.52 Tailor/seamstress 183 278 -0.52 

Cook 14.17 21.04 Cook 
83 181 -3.38' 

Handicraft 14.41 8.38 
85 72 3.63 

Woodwork 1.19 0.82 
7 7 0.71 

*z >1.96 
n(f) = the number in the participations and nonparticipations 

Ho 2.5: There will be no significant difference between 

the participants and nonparticipants according to need of 

vocational knowledge. 

The z-test was performed to determine if any 

significant difference existed between the groups of 

participants and nonparticipants with regard to vocational 

knowledge. The z-test yielded z-values of 4.55, -3.38, and 

3.63, which are greater than 1.96. Tables of the cumulative 

binomial distribution were used to determine the binomial 
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probability of n=6. There was a significant difference 

between the proportions of the two groups at the .001 level, 

which was significant at (p=.001<.05), the pre-established 

level of significance. The null hypothesis was rejected. 

Analysis of the findings indicated that participants tended 

to have more need for knowledge of mechanics and handicrafts 

and nonparticipants tended to have more need for knowledge 

of cooking. The results are summarized in Table 9. 

As seen in the analysis, differences were also evident 

in the data on courses related to the needs of men and 

women. It was evident that men enrolled in 

vocationally-oriented courses more often while women 

enrolled in courses related to home and health (family 

living). For responses by gender see Tables 13 to 17 in 

Appendix D. 

Associated Reasons 

This section of the study was designed to identify the 

associated reasons that most influence the decision of Thai 

rural adults to participate or not to participate in 

nonformal educational programs. 

The three research questions presented in Chapter 1 

deal with (a) the reasons associated with participation in 

nonformal education programs, (b) the reasons associated 

with nonparticipation in nonformal education programs, and 

(c) the reasons associated with participants regarding 

nonformal education programs. 
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Findings associated with participation show the 

following reasons for educational participation: sex, age, 

marital status, educational classification, occupational 

status and membership in an association. For the purpose of 

analysis, the eight reasons for educational participation 

considered most often by the respondents were chosen for 

discussion. 

As shown in Table 10, the responses of all of the 

respondents to the reason associated with participation 

indicated that "to gain knowledge useful for making a 

living" and "personal interest" were influential factors in 

the respondents' decisions to participate in nonformal 

education programs. 

Data in Table 10 present responses to the eight reasons 

for educational participation statements. Ranking by gender 

shows that personal interest" was the most frequently 

reported reason for males and "to gain knowledge useful for 

making living was the most influential factor in the 

decision to participate in the nonformal educational 

programs for females. 

One independent variable in Table 10 illustrates the 

age ranges of participants. Rural adults whose age was 

under 20 years, age 36 to 50 years, and age 51 years and 

above indicated that "to gain knowledge useful for making a 

living" was first among the eight reasons. Adults in the 

age range from 21 to 35 years indicated that "to gain 
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Table 10 

Reasons associated with program participation rated by 

participants 

Independent 1 2 3 4 
Variables % (n) % (n) % (n) % (n) 

Sex 

**ale 3.9 (36) 18.9 (173) 31.6 (289) 32.3 (296) 
Female 2.3 (14) 18.9 (118) 32.6 (203) 30.3 (189) 

Age 

Under 20 6.4 (6) 12.8 (12) 31.9 (30) 29.8 (28) 
^'2 ! 1 3! 1 9 , 1 3 2 , 0 (142) 32.0 (142) 

? 4 > 0 (^5) 18.0 (110) 32.0 (200) 31.8 (199) 
51-above 1.6 (6) 22.5 (85) 31.8 (120) 30.8 (116) 

Marital Status 
Single 5.5 (11) 15.0 (30) 31.5 (63) 29.5 (59) 
Married 2.8 (37) 19.6 (257) 32.1 (421) 31.9 (418) 
Other 7.4 (2) 14.8 (4) 29.6 (8) 29.6 (8) 
(widowed, 
divorced) 

Education 
Illiterate 0.0 (0) 27.4 (23) 33.3 (28) 29.8 (25) 
Literate 0.0 (0) 18.5 (5) 33.3 (9) 25.9 (7) 

3 , 4 ( 4 4 ) 1 8 < 3 <234) 3l-9 (408) 32.0 (409) 
P.5-above 4.2 (6) 19.0 (27) 31.7 (45) 29.6 (42) 

Occupation 
Peasant 2.9 (32) 19.9 (221) 32.0 (356) 31.8 (353) 
Farmer 3.4 (7) 16.2 (33) 32.4 (66) 31.4 64) 
Worker 2.1 (2) 19.3 (18) 32.3 (30) 32.3 (30 
Gardener 10.9 (7) 18.8 (12) 29.7 (19) 26.6 (17 
Other 3.1 (2). 9.5 (6) 31.2 (20) 31.2 (20) 

Membership 
Member 3.0 (4) 16.4 (22) 28.4 (38) 28.4 (38) 
nonmember 3.3 (44) 19.6 (264) 32.4 (436) 31.8 (427) 

note: ~ — — ——— 
1. For the certificate to continue studying or to aply for 
a 2'^l°r t h e °PP°rtunity to interact with the instructor 
and the other students, 3. To gain knowledge for making a 
living, 4. Personal interest, 5. Friends, 6. Require, 
7. nothing to do, and 8. Other. 
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Independent 5 
Variables %(n) 

6 
%(n) 

7 
%(n) 

8 
%(n) 

Total 
% (n) 

Sex 
Male 
Female 

Age 
Under 20 
21-35 
36-50 
51-above 

6.2 (57) 1.1 (10) 4.5 (41) 1.5 (14) 100.0 (961) 
8.5 (53) 0.6 (4) 5.5 (34) 1.3 (8) 100.0 (623) 

1.7 (11) 1.1 (1) 
6.1 (27) 1.1 (5) 
6.6 (41) 1.1 (7) 
8.2 (31) 0.3 (1) 

Marital Status 
7.0 
7.0 

Single 
Married 
Other 
(widowed, 
divorce) 

Education 
Illiterate 8.3 
Literate 11.1 
P.1-P.4 6.9 
P.5-above 

(14) 
(92) 

14.8 (4) 

(7) 
(3) 
(88) 

0 . 0 
3.7 

( 0 ) 
(1) 

Occupation 
Peasant 
Farmer 
Worker 
Gardener 
Other 

6.4 (6) 0.0 (0) 100.0 (94) 
5.6 (25) 1.1 (5) 100.0 (443) 
5.3 (33) 1.6 (10) 100.0 (625) 
2.9 (11) 1.9 (7) 100.0 (377) 

0 (4) 
8 (10) 
0 ( 0 ) 

9.0 
4.3 

(18) 0.5 (1) 100.0 (200) 
(57) 1.5 (20) 100.0 (1312) 

0.0 (0) 3.7 (1) 100.0 (27) 

1.2 
3.7 

0.9 (12) 4.9 
7.8 (11) 0.7 (1) 7.0 

6.9 (77) 0.8 (9) 
8.8 (18) 1.0 (2) 
6.5 (6) 0.0 (0) 
3.1 (2) 0.0 (0) 

10.9 (7) 4.7 (3) 

(1) 0.0 (0) 100.0 (84) 
(1) 3.7 (1) 100.0 (27) 
(63) 1.6 (21) 100.0 (1279) 
(10) 0.0 (0) 100.0 (142) 

5. 0 (55) 0 .7 (8) 
3. 4 (7) 3 .4 (7) 
3. 2 (3) 4 .3 (4) 
7. 8 (5) 3 .1 (2) 
7. 8 (5) 1 .6 (1) 

(1111) 
(204) 

100.0 
100.0 
100.0 (93) 
100.0 (64) 
100.0 (64) 

Membership 
Member 14.2 (19) 2.2 (3) 
nonmember 6.3 (85) 0.6 (8) 

6.7 (9) 0.7 (1) 100.0 (134) 
4.4 (59) 1.6 (21) 100.0 (1344) 

knowledge useful for making a living" and "personal 

interest were influential factors in their decisions to 

participate in nonformal educational programs. 
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As shown in Table 10, those whose marital status was 

reported as single indicated that "to gain knowledge useful 

for making a living" was ranked first among the eight 

reasons. Those who were married reported that "personal 

interest" was the most frequent reason to participate. 

Those in the "others" status (widowed, divorced etc.) 

indicated that "to gain knowledge useful for making a 

living" and "personal interest" held similar percentages in 

the ranking of the reasons associated to participate in 

nonformal education programs. 

The level of education of the participant, grouped as 

illiterate, literate and level 5 and above, indicated that 

"to gain knowledge useful for making a living" was ranked 

first among the eight reasons. The level 4 group indicated 

that personal interest" was the reason associated with 

ticipation in nonformal education programs. 

Responses to the eight reasons for educational 

participation among occupational status, groups, peasants, 

farmers, and mechanics ranked "to gain knowledge useful for 

making a living" first. Gardeners and other groups 

indicated that both "to gain knowledge useful for making a 

living" and "personal interest" were similarly ranked. 

Responses of the association membership groups, were 

similar, with the largest percentage indicating the reason, 

"to gain knowledge useful for making a living" and "personal 

interest." A group of nonmembers showed the largest 
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percentage indicating the reason, "personal interest." 

Of the reasons for educational participation, statement 

6--required, and statement 8--others, were the lowest ranked 

influences on participation among the independent variables. 

It was also observed that the reasons for educational 

participation, "for the opportunity to interact with the 

instructor and other students" and "friends," were ranked 

third and fourth among the eight reasons by males and 

females. This suggests that job orientation might be the 

motivation behind respondents participation in the programs. 

Table 11, indicates the reasons for not participating 

as stated by nonparticipants and indicates that "have no 

transportation" was ranked first among six reasons 

associated with nonparticipation. "Have no time" was ranked 

second by both males and females. "Have no interest in the 

course being provided" had the least influence for 

nonparticipation in nonformal education programs. 

All age groups indicated that "have no transportation" 

was the most frequently reported reason not to participate 

in nonformal education programs. 

As shown in Table 11, both those whose marital status 

was single and those who were married ranked "have no 

transportation" first among the six reasons for 

nonparticipation. 

In the "other" category, "have no time" was ranked 

first and "have no transportation" was ranked second as the 
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Table 11 

Reasons for not participating as given by nonparticipants 

Independent 
Variables 

1 
% 
(n) 

2 % 

(n) 

3 
% 

(n) 

4 
% 
(n) 

5 
% 
(n) 

6 
% 

(n) 

Total 
% 

(n) 

Sex 
Male 

Female 

0.5 35.5 54.2 4.5 2.4 2.9 100.0 
2 135 206 17 9 11 380 

0.2 40.9 49.9 7.0 0.7 1.3 100. 0 
1 244 298 42 4 8 597 

Age 
Under 20 0.0 39.5 49.5 8.9 0.0 2.1 100.0 

21-35 
0 

0.6 
75 

34.5 
94 

54.8 
17 
6.2 

0 
2.0 

4 
2.0 

190 
100.0 

36-50 
2 122 194 22 7 7 354 

100.0 
36-50 0.0 40.7 50.8 4.7 2.1 1.7 

354 
100.0 

51-above 
0 

0.5 
96 

43.7 
120 
48.7 

11 
4.6 

5 
0.5 

4 
2.0 

236 
100. 0 

1 86 96 9 1 4 197 

Marital Status 
Single 

Married 

Other 
(widow, 
divorced) 

Education 
Illiterate 

Literate 

P.1-P.4 

P. 5-above 

Occupation 
Peasant 

Farmer 

0.4 
1 

0.3 
2 

0 . 0 
0 

0 . 0 
0 

0 . 0 
0 

0.3 
2 

0 . 6 
1 

0.4 
2 

0.5 
1 

35.8 
91 

39.4 
262 
44.8 
26 

61.0 
58 

36.0 
9 

36.5 
251 
39.1 
61 

37.1 
205 

40.4 
82 

50.0 
127 

53.2 
354 

39.7 
23 

35.8 
34 

64.0 
16 

53.0 
380 
46.8 
73 

50.8 
281 

54.7 
111 

9.8 
25 
4.5 
30 
6.9 
4 

3.2 
3 

0 . 0 
0 

6.4 
40 
9.6 
15 

8.7 
48 
2.5 
5 

1.2 
3 

1.0 
7 

5.2 
3 

0 . 0 
0 

0 . 0 
0 

1.5 
10 

2 . 8 
7 

1.5 
10 
3.4 
2 

0 . 0 
0 

0 . 0 
0 

2.1 
15 

1.9 1.9 
3 3 

1.3 
7 

1.5 
3 

1.8 
10 

0.5 
1 

100.0 
254 

100.0 
665 

100.0 
58 

100.0 
95 

100. 0 
25 

100.0 
698 

100.0 
156 

100.0 
553 

100. 0 
203 
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Table 11 (continued) 

Independent 1 2 3 4 5 6 Total 
Variables % % % J J ° T o J a l 

(n) (n) (n) (n) (n) 

Worker 

Gardener 

Other 

Membership 
Member 

nonmember 

0.0 29.2 65.3 1.4 0.0 
0 21 47 1 0 

0.0 50.0 39.3 0.0 7.1 
0 14 11 0 2 o

 
O
 47.1 44.5 4.2 0.8 

0 56 53 5 1 

0.3 29.4 61.8 5.5 1.0 
2 172 362 32 6 

0.0 12.5 62.6 12.5 6.2 
0 2 10 2 1 

4.2 100.0 
3 72 

3.6 100.0 
1 28 
5.4 100.0 
4 119 

2.0 100.0 
12 586 
5.2 100.0 
1 16 

note 

1. Were not aware of the course, 2. Have no time, 3. Have 
no transportation, 4. Have to pay for education fee (Do not 
want to pay the fee for the course or do not have money 
to pay), 5. Have no interest in the course being provided 
ana, 6. Other. 

reason not to participate in nonformal education programs. 

Have no time" was the most frequently reported reason 

for nonparticipation in nonformal education programs by the 

level of education group illiterate. Literate, level 4 and 

under, and level 5 and above ranked "have no transportation" 

first among the six reasons. 

Responding to six reasons for nonparticipation, a group 

of peasants, farmers and gardeners indicated that "have no 

transportation" was the most frequently associated reason 

and "have no time" was ranked second among the six reasons 

given for nonparticipation in nonformal education program. 
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The mechanic and others group ranked "have no time" first 

and "have no transportation" second. 

Responding to the six reasons for nonparticipation, 

those with membership in an association indicated that "have 

no transportation" was the most frequently associated reason 

given for their nonparticipation in nonformal education 

programs. 

The reasons for nonparticipation, "have no interest in 

the course being provided" and "other" were ranked lowest as 

a reason influencing nonparticipation among the group of 

independent variables. 

In the previous analysis of the reasons associated with 

participation or nonparticipation, the demographic variable 

was viewed as an independent variable because it presumed to 

affect learners' decisions to participate or not to 

participate. In this section, however, satisfaction is 

treated as a dependent variable and an attempt is made to 

identify the reasons that influenced the degree of 

satisfaction among rural adults. 

Table 12 indicates the responses from all of the groups 

to the statement concerning the reason given by participants 

regarding nonformal education programs. In analyzing the 

data, all of the independent variables were in agreement 

with the need and satisfaction of the program. 

Of the males responding, 56.2% agreed and 43.8% 

disagreed that they were "satisfied with provided 
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Table 12 

Opinion concerning programs provision rated by participation 

Independent 
Variables 

(n) 
Agree Disagree 

2 % 

(n) 
Agree Disagree 

3 
% 

(n) 
Agree Disagree 

Sex 
Male 

Female 

Age 

Under 20 

21-35 

36-50 

51-above 

Marital Status 
Single 

Married 

Other 
(widowed, 
divorced) 

Education 
Illiterate 

Literate 

P.1-P.4 

P.5-above 

Occupation 
Peasant 

•Farmer 

Worker 

Gardener 

56.2 
190 

53.6 
134 

50.0 
20 

46.0 
75 

54.2 
128 

67.8 
101 

46.3 
37 

56.3 
281 

66.7 
6 

8 6 . 2 
25 

72.7 
8 

53.8 
266 

46.1 
24 

56.0 
234 

48.8 
41 

6 2 . 2 
23 

70.0 
14 

43.8 
148 
46.4 
116 

50.0 
20 

54.0 
88 

45.8 
108 

32.2 
48 

53.7 
43 

43.7 
218 

33.3 
3 

13.8 
4 

27.3 
3 

46.2 
228 

53.8 
28 

44.0 
184 

51.2 
43 

37.8 
14 

30.0 
6 

71.4 
242 
70.4 
176 

55.0 
22 

73.1 
120 

72.0 
170 
71.1 
106 

58.0 
47 

73.1 
365 

66.7 
6 

8 2 . 8 
24 

81.8 
9 

71.1 
352 

59.6 
31 

73.0 
306 

65.5 
55 

67.6 
25 

90 .0 
18 

2 8 . 6 
97 

29.6 
74 

45.0 
18 

26.9 
44 

28.0 
66 

28.9 
43 

42.0 
34 

26. 9 
134 

33.3 
3 

17.2 
5 

18.2 
2 

28.9 
143 

40.4 
21 

27.0 
113 

34.5 
29 

32.4 
12 

10.0 
2 

75.9 
258 

73.1 
182 

77.5 
31 

77.3 
126 

72.6 
172 

74.5 
111 

79.0 
64 

74.0 
369 

77.8 
7 

93.1 
27 

63.6 
7 

73.7 
365 

75.0 
39 

76.1 
319 

71.4 
60 

75.7 
28 
85.0 
17 

24.1 
82 

26.9 
67 

22.5 
19 

22.7 
37 

27.4 
65 

25.5 
38 

21.0 
17 

2 6 . 0 
130 

22 .2 
2 

6.9 
2 

36.4 
4 

26.3 
130 

25.0 
13 

23.9 
100 

2 8 . 6 
24 

24.3 
9 

15.0 
3 
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activities." Agreement was indicated by 71.4% and 

disagreement by 28.6% that the programs were offered at 

an'appropriate time." That there was an "ample period of 

time prompted agreement by 75.9% and disagreement by 24.1%. 

The programs were described as "informative" by 59.6% and 

not so by 40.4%. The programs were considered "useful" by 

65.6% and not so by 34.4%. 

Of the females responding, 53.6% agreed and 46.4% 

disagreed that they were satisfied with the provided 

activities. In responding to the statement "appropriate 

time," 70.4% indicated agreement and 29.6% indicated 

disagreement. Agreement was given to the statement that 

there was an "ample period of time" by 73.1% and 

disagreement was indicated by 26.9%. Programs were 

considered "informative" by 62.1% and not so by 37.9%; and 

useful" by 71.6% and not so by 28.4%. 

When questioned regarding satisfaction with nonformal 

educational programs 50% of those who were under 20 years of 

age indicated agreement and 50% indicated disagreement. Of 

those under 20 years of age, 55.0% indicated agreement and 

45.0% indicated disagreement to the "appropriate time" 

statement. Of those under the age of 20 years, 77.5% • 

indicated agreement and 22.5% indicated disagreement to the 

ample period of time" statement, of those under 20 years 

of age, 57.5% indicated agreement and 42.5% indicated 
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Table 12 (continued) 

Independent 
Variables t 5 

* % 

A (n)n- ( n ) 

Agree Disagree Agree Disagree 

Sex 
M a l e 59.6 40.4 

201 
Female 62.1 

154 
Age 

Under 20 57.5 
23 

21-35 5 3 . 7 
87 

36-50 59.1 
139 

51-above 71.6 
106 

Marital Status 
Single 51.3 

41 
Married 61.9 

307 
Other 77 . 8 
(widowed, 7 
divorced) 

Education 
Illiterate 79.3 

23 
Literate 63.6 

7 
P.1-P.4 60.2 

296 
P.5-above 54.9 

28 
Occupation 

Peasant 62.0 
258 

Farmer 51.2 
43 

Worker 62.2 
23 

Gardener 89.5 
17 

65.6 
136 221 116 

37.9 71.6 28.4 
94 179 71 

42.5 57.5 42.5 
17 23 17 

46.3 64.4 35.6 
75 105 58 

40.9 67.2 32.8 
96 158 77 

28.4 76.5 23. 5 
42 114 35 

48.7 54.3 45.7 
39 44 37 

38.1 70.4 29.6 
189 350 147 
22.2 66.7 33.3 
2 6 3 

20.7 93.1 6.9 
6 27 2 

36.4 72.7 27.3 
4 8 3 

39.8 67.2 32.8 
196 332 162 
45.1 62.7 37.2 
23 32 19 

38.0 68.4 31.6 
158 286 132 
48.8 71.1 28.9 
41 59 24 

37.8 75.5 24.3 
14 28 9 

10.5 70.0 30.0 
2 14 6 
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Table 12 (continued) 

Independent 1 
Variables % 

. (nI. (n) (n) 
Agree Disagree Agree Disagree Agree Disagree 

Other 39 3 60.7 46.4 53.6 53.6 46.4 

Membership ^ 

Member 57.4 42.6 68.5 31.5 77.8 22.2 
3 1 2 3 37 17 

nonmember 55.5 44.5 71.5 28.5 75.1 
42 12 

?an / 5- 1 24.9 
280 225 361 144 379 126 

note ~~ — - — _____ 

1. Satisfied with the provided activities, 2. Appropriate 

^m?n^i^,aLtarr°Ssei:!SOnS)- 3- toPle P - S o d V S - . 

disagreement to the "informative" statement. Of those under 

20 years of age, 57.5% indicated agreement and 42.55 

indicated disagreement to the "useful" statement. 

When responding to the statement regarding satisfaction 

with provided activities, agreement was indicated by 46.0% 

of those in the age range from 21 to 35, and disagreement 

was indicated by 54.0%. The statement that programs were at 

appropriate times" brought agreement by 73.1% and 

disagreement by 26.9%. The statement that the programs 

provided an "ample period of time" resulted in agreement by 

77.3% and disagreement by 22.7%. The statement that 

programs were "informative" resulted in agreement by 53.7% 

and disagreement by 46.3%. The statement that programs were 

useful resulted in agreement by 64.4% and disagreement by 
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Table 12 (continued) 

Independent 
Variables 

4 
% 

5 
% 

a (n) 
Agree Disagree Agree Disagree 

° t h " « . 4 53.6 42.9 57.1 

16 Membership 
13 15 12 

M e m b e r 63.0 37.0 66.0 34.0 
3 4 2° 35 18 

nonmember 62.0 38.8 69 1 30 Q 
307 195 348 156 

35.6%. 

Of those responding to the statement "satisfied with 

provided activities, in the age range from 36 to 50 years, 

54.2% indicated agreement and 45.8% indicated disagreement. 

The statement regarding programs providing an "ample period 

of time brought agreement by 72.6% and disagreement by 

27.4s. The statement regarding the "informativeness" of 

programs resulted in agreement by 59.1% and disagreement by 

40.9%. Statements regarding the programs' "usefulness" 

brought the agreement of 67.2% and disagreement of 32.8%. 

In the age range of 51 and above, "satisfied with 

provided activities" resulted in 67.8% agreement and 32.2% 

disagreement; "appropriate time" resulted in 71.1% agreement' 

and 28.4% disagreement; and "usefulness" resulted in 

agreement by 76.5% and disagreement by 23.5%. 
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When considering the statements by marital status, 

46.3% of those who were single agreed and 53.7% disagreed 

with the statement regarding "satisfaction with provided 

activities; 58.0% agreed and 42.0% disagreed with the 

statement regarding the "appropriate time"; 79.0% agreed and 

21.0-s disagreed with the statement regarding the "ample 

period of time" provided; 51.3% agreed and 48.7% disagreed 

with the statement regarding the "informative" description 

of the programs; and 54.3% agreed and 45.7% disagreed with 

the statement on the programs' "usefulness." 

Of the married respondents 56.3% agreed and 43.7% 

disagreed that they were "satisfied with provided 

activities." Agreement by 73.1% and disagreement by 26.9% 

indicated that the programs were offered at an "appropriate 

time. That there was an "ample period of time" prompted 

agreement by 74.0% and disagreement by 26.0%. The programs 

were described as "informative" by 61.9% and not so by 

38.1%. The programs were considered "useful" by 70.4% and 

not so by 29.6%. 

Of the "others" responding, 66.7% agreed and 33.3% 

disagreed that they were satisfied with the provided 

activities. In responding to the statement "appropriate 

time," 66.7% indicated agreement and 33.3% indicated 

disagreement. Agreement was reported with the statement 

that there was an "ample period of time" by 77.8% and 

disagreement was indicated by 22.2%. Programs were 
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considered "informative" by 77.8% and not so by 22.2%; and 

useful" by 66.7% and not so by 33.3%. 

When considering the statements by occupational status, 

86.2% of those who were illiterate agreed and 13.8% 

disagreed with the statement regarding "satisfaction with 

provided activities" 82.8% agreed and 17.2% disagreed with 

the statement regarding the "appropriate time"; 93.1% agreed 

and 6.9% disagreed with the statement regarding the "ample 

period of time" provided; 79.3% agreed and 20.7% disagreed 

with the statement regarding the "informative" description 

of programs; and 93.1% agreed and 6.9% disagreed with the 

statement on the programs' "usefulness." 

When questioned regarding satisfaction with nonformal 

education programs, 72.7% of those who were literate 

indicated agreement and 27.3% indicated disagreement. The 

literate group indicated agreement by 81.8% and disagreement 

by 18.2% to the "appropriate time" statement. The literate 

group indicated agreement by 63.6% and disagreement by 36.4% 

to the "ample period of time" statement. The literate group 

indicated agreement by 63.6% and disagreement by 36.4% to 

the "informative" statement. The literate group indicated 

agreement by 72.7% and disagreement by 27.3% to the "useful" 

statement. 

Of those responding to the statement "satisfied with 

provided activities," 53.8% of those in the level of 

education from P.l to P.4 indicated agreement and 46.2% 
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indicated disagreement. The statement regarding programs 

providing an "appropriate time" indicated agreement by 71.1% 

and disagreement by 28.9%. The statement regarding programs 

providing an "ample period of time" brought agreement by 

73.7% and disagreement by 26.3%. The statement regarding 

the "mformativeness" of programs resulted, in agreement by 

60.2% and disagreement by 39.8%. Statements regarding the 

programs "usefulness" resulted in agreement of 67.2% and 

disagreement of 32.8% 

In the level of education from P.5 and above, 

satisfied with provided activities" resulted in 46.1% 

agreement and 53.8% disagreement; "appropriate time" 

resulted in 59.6% agreement and 40.4% disagreement; "ample 

period of time" resulted in 75.0% agreement and 25.0% 

disagreement; "informative" resulted in 54.9% agreement and 

45.1% disagreement; and "usefulness" resulted in agreement 

by 62.7% and disagreement by 37.2%. 

When considering the statements by occupational status, 

56.0% of those who were peasants agreed and 44.0% disagreed 

with the statement regarding "satisfaction with provided 

activities; 73.0% agreed and 27.0% disagreed with the 

statement regarding the "appropriate time"; 76.1% agreed and 

23.9% disagreed with the statement regarding the "ample 

period of time" provided; 62.0% agreed and 38.0% disagreed 

with the statement regarding the informative" description of 

the programs; and 68.4% agreed and 31.6% disagreed with the 
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statement on the programs' "usefulness." 

Of the farmers responding to the statement "satisfied 

with provided activities," 48.8% indicated agreement and 

51.2% indicated disagreement. The statement regarding 

programs providing an "appropriate time" indicated agreement 

by 65.5% and disagreement by 34.5%. The statement regarding 

programs providing an "ample period of time" resulted in 

agreement by 71.4% and disagreement by 28.6%. The statement 

regarding programs'"informativeness" resulted in agreement 

by 51.2% and disagreement by 48.8%. Statements regarding 

the programs' "usefulness" brought the agreement of 71.1% 

and disagreement of 28.9% 

In the occupational status of worker "satisfied with 

provided activities" resulted in 62.2% agreement and 37.8% 

disagreement; "appropriate time" resulted in 67.6% agreement 

and 32.4% disagreement; "ample period of time" resulted in 

75.7% agreement and 24.3% disagreement; "informative-

resulted in 62.2% agreement and 37.8% disagreement; and 

"usefulness" resulted in agreement by 75.7% and disagreement 

by 24.3%. 

Of the gardeners responding to the statement "satisfied 

with provided activities," 70.0% indicated agreement and 

30.0-s indicated disagreement. The statement regarding 

programs providing an "appropriate time" resulted in 

agreement by 90.0% and disagreement by 10.0%. The statement 

regarding programs providing an "ample period of time" 
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resulted in agreement by 85.0% and disagreement by 15.0%. 

The statement regarding programs 1"informativeness" resulted 

in agreement by 89.5% and disagreement by 10.5%. Statements 

regarding the programs' "usefulness" resulted in agreement 

by 70.0% and disagreement by 30.0% 

In the occupational status of "other," "satisfied with 

provided activities" resulted in 39.3% agreement and 60.7% 

disagreement; "appropriate time" resulted in 46.4% agreement 

and 53.6% disagreement; "ample period of time" resulted in 

53.6% agreement and 46.4% disagreement; "informative" 

resulted in 46.4% agreement and 53.6% disagreement; and 

"usefulness" resulted in agreement by 42.9% and disagreement 

by 57.1%. 

When considering the statements by association or 

membership groups, 57.0% of those who were members of 

associations agreed and 42.6% disagreed with the statement 

regarding satisfaction with provided activities; 68.5% 

agreed and 31.5% disagreed with the statement regarding the 

"appropriate time"; 77.8% agreed and 22.2% disagreed with 

the statement regarding the "ample period of time" provided; 

63.0-s agreed and 37.0% disagreed with the statement 

regarding the "informative" description of the programs; and 

66.0% agreed and 34.0% disagreed with the statement on the 

programs * "usefulness." 

When considering the statements by association or 

membership groups, 55.5% of those who were not members 
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agreed and 44.5% disagreed with the statement regarding 

"satisfaction with provided activities"; 71.5% agreed and 

28.5% disagreed with the statement regarding the 

appropriate time"; 75.1% agreed and 24.9% disagreed with 

the statement regarding the "ample period of time" provided; 

62.0% agreed and 38.8% disagreed with the statement 

regarding the "informative" description of the programs; and 

69.1% agreed and 30.9% disagreed with the statement on the 

programs * "usefulness." 



CHAPTER V 

SUMMARY, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

This chapter is divided into four sections. The first 

includes the findings of each null hypothesis tested and a 

summary of the research questions. The second section 

provides discussions which are gleaned from the summary. 

The third section provides conclusions from the study. The 

fourth contains recommendations which are proposed as a 

result of the study. 

Summary 

This study was a secondary analysis of survey data on 

participants and nonparticipants in Thai rural education 

programs. The data were collected in 1987 by the Office of 

the National Educational Commission, Office of the Prime 

Minister, Bangkok Thailand. This study was conducted in 

order to examine the effect of selected demographic 

variables on participation and to determine why some rural 

villagers participate in nonformal educational programs and 

other villagers do not. 

The data were collected from a survey of nonformal 

education in Thai rural areas conducted as part of the 

evaluation of the Fifth Five-Year Plan. The population 

consisted of 590 participants in nonformal education 

programs and 860 nonparticipants. 

85 
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The statistical techniques employed to analyze data 

were logit analysis, z-test, tables of binomial 

distribution, and ranking by each of the groups 

(participants and nonparticipants). 

The dependent variable on the basis of a linear 

combination of participants and nonparticipants was 

dichotomous. Thus, the logit analysis is the equivalent of 

a two-group analysis. Five independent variables (sex, age, 

education classification, marital status and occupational 

status) were entered into the model. The model which was 

developed for the analysis was based on certain assumptions 

about the likely sequence of causal effects. To make such 

assumptions is only specified as the likely direction of 

main effects. 

The majority of participants in the programs were 

males. The results indicated that males were more likely to 

participate than females. 

It was evident that clients in the age range from 36 to 

50 years were the group most likely to participate in the 

program. Also those who were less than 20 years old were 

less likely to participate. Age had much more impact on 

P&^ticipation than did sex or any other variables. 

In regard to formal education, rural adults who 

finished P.l through P.4 participated more frequently than 

other adults. 
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The logit regression analysis for the occupational 

status, peasants, had a relatively large Beta (-.41), 

indicating that peasants are more likely to participate than 

any other group. The coefficient for gardeners was more 

likely to affect participation than that for farmers. And 

the other" group had the smallest Beta, indicating that 

this group was less likely to participate in nonformal 

education programs. 

The marital status variables, single and married, were 

statistically significant. Single persons were 

significantly less likely to participate than those who were 

married. As Johnstone and Rivera (1965) conclude, marriage 

has a direct effect on participation. 

Thus, evidence gleaned from the findings indicates that 

the average nonformal education participant is from 36 to 50 

years of age, has an education status of P.l to P.4, is 

married, and works in farming (cultivating rice). 

The following discussion summarizes the results of the 

null hypotheses by z-test. 

Disease control, first aid, and mother and child care 

were statistically significant under the health knowledge 

variable between those who participated in nonformal 

education programs and those who did not participate. The 

calculations z = -11.57, 3.92, and 7.09 are greater than 

1.96. Thus the null hypothesis was rejected. Findings 

indicated that nonparticipants tended to have more need for 
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knowledge of disease control and first aid but participants 

tended to have more need for the knowledge of mother and 

child care. 

Agricultural knowledge (farm and fertilizer), 

agricultural knowledge (raising animals), and fishery were 

statistically significant variables between those who 

participated in nonformal education programs and those who 

did not participate. The calculations z = -11.01, 2.38, and 

4.55 are greater than 1.96. #Thus the null hypothesis was 

rejected. Findings indicated that nonparticipants tended to 

have more need for knowledge about farming and fertilizer, 

and that participants tended to have more need for knowledge 

about raising animals and fishery. 

The need to be able to read and write and the need for 

higher education were statistically significant variables 

between those who participated in nonformal education 

programs and those who did not participate. The 

calculations z = -4.33, and -2.87 are greater than 1.96. 

Thus the null hypothesis was rejected. Findings revealed 

that nonparticipants tended to have a greater need to be 

able to read and write and for higher education. 

The knowledge of government contracts, and tax paying 

were statistically significant under the knowledge for 

living variable between those who participated in nonformal 

education programs and those who did not participate. The 

calculations z = -4.28, and -3.32 are greater than 1.96. 
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Thus the null hypothesis was rejected. Findings indicated 

that nonparticipants tended to have more need for the 

knowledge of government contracts, and tax paying. 

The knowledge of mechanics, handicrafts and woodworking 

were statistically significant vocational knowledge 

variables between those who participated in nonformal 

education programs and those who did not participate. The 

calculations z=4.55, -3.38,and 3.63 are greater than 1.96. 

Thus the null hypothesis was rejected. Findings indicated 

that participants tended to have more need for the knowledge 

of mechanics and handicrafts and nonparticipants tended to 

have more need for the knowledge of cooking. 

For the reasons associated with participation in this 

study, most of the respondents participated in the nonformal 

education program in order to gain knowledge useful for 

making a living. Others participated for personal 

interests, and some wanted to interact with instructors and 

other students or wanted to make new friends. 

In this study, the reasons that villagers did not 

participate in the programs, however, were because of a lack 

of time and transportation. 

The majority of the six groups who participated in the 

nonformal education programs were satisfied with the 

activities provided, and thought the programs were at 

appropriate times, were sufficiently long, were informative, 

and were useful. The data reveal that only four subgroups 
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(adults from 21 to 35 years, single adults, adults who 

completed P.5 [grade 5] and above, and farmers) had 

percentages of agreement which indicated dissatisfaction. 

Discussion 

As stated in Chapter 1, the purpose of this study was 

to ascertain if any differences existed between rural 

participants of nonformal education programs and 

nonparticipants in order to identify possible reasons why 

some rural villagers participate in the programs and other 

villagers not. Knowing the characteristics of adults who 

do and do not participate enables the educational staff to 

modify the existing programs and encourages the recruitment 

of more rural adults. 

The findings of the investigation provided answers for 

both issues. Differences were found between the two groups. 

Two hypotheses and three research questions which support 

the purposes are as follows: 

1. Participants and nonparticipants cannot be 

differentiated on the basis of some linear combination of 

the following demographic variables: (a) sex, (b) age, 

(c) religion, (d) education classification, (e) marital 

status, (f) occupational status, and (g) membership in 

any association in the villages. 

2. There is no significant difference between 

participants and nonparticipants according to their need for 

(a) health knowledge, (b) agricultural knowledge, 
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(c) further education, (d) knowledge for living, and 

(e) vocational knowledge. 

3. What are the reasons associated with participation 

in nonformal education programs according to (a) sex, 

(b) age, (c) marital status, (d) educational 

classification, (e) occupational status, and (f) membership 

in any association? 

4. What are the reasons associated with 

nonparticipation in nonformal education programs according 

to (a) sex, (b) age, (c) marital status, (d) educational 

classification, (e) occupational status, and (f) membership 

in any association? 

5. What are the reasons associated with participants 

regarding satisfaction with the nonformal education program 

according to (a) sex, (b) age, (c) marital status, 

(d) educational classification, (e) occupational status, 

and, (f) membership in any association? 

The following characteristics, as they relate to the 

research hypotheses and research questions, can be 

identified. 

The findings indicate that adults who are between the 

ages of 36 and 50, who have educational classifications of 

P.l to P.4 (level 1 to level 4), who are married and work in 

farming (growing rice), are more likely to participate in 

nonformal educational programs. Women are much less likely 

to participate in nonformal education than men. 
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When women nonparticipants (60.1%) are compared with 

men nonparticipants (39.9%), it is obvious that a 

significant number of women are not served. For a 

comparison see Table 18, Appendix D, page 119. The status 

of women in Thai society is high when compared to other 

oriental cultures. In spite of this fact, Kraft (1964) 

suggests that unequal property rights and a double 

sex-standard continue to exist. These data appear to 

support his position. 

Even though the problem of this study was the question 

of why some rural villagers participate in nonformal 

education programs and other villagers do not, factors 

affecting women's participation in nonformal education were 

not considered in this study. The understanding of factors 

which influence the number of women who participate in 

nonformal education programs is important. The factors 

affecting women's participation could lead to deeper insight 

into the phenomena of participation, but the original study 

used in this investigation, does not provide the necessary 

data to determine the reasons for the participation or 

nonparticipation of rural Thai women. 

The most powerful predictor of participation is age. 

Young adults are less likely to participate than older 

adults. It is noteworthy that this finding is contrary to 

Anderson and Darkenwald's (1979) findings that the 

relationship of age to participation in the U.S.is negative; 
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when other correlated factors are controlled (such as 

educational attainment), older adults are less likely than 

younger adults to participate in adult education. 

Young people generally enjoy equality in educational 

opportunity in the public schools as children and 

adolescents. However, data show that young adults are less 

likely to participate in nonformal education programs. 

The pattern of middle age is significant: children grow 

up and leave home, careers reach a plateau, spouses die, and 

so forth. Educational activities have been oriented toward 

the concerns of middle age—toward work and family life. 

Thailand, like most developing nations, is basically an 

agrarian society. Over 80% of the Thai labor-force is 

engaged in agriculture. The average Thai peasant has a 

fourth-grade education or less. This prepares him or her to 

read and write Thai; to add, subtract, multiply, and divide; 

to understand basic elements of Buddhism; and to gain some 

knowledge of neighboring countries. As expected, the 

results of this study show that rural adults who finish P.l 

to P.4 have a greater likelihood of participation than 

others. Surprisingly, the data show that literate adults 

are less likely to participate than illiterate adults. This 

is contrary to Lowe's (1975) statement that the more 

education a person has experienced, the more education he is 

likely to seek and that the less education a person has 

experienced the less education he is likely to seek. 
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The nonformal education programs provided were also a 

factor in participation. The findings reveal that 

participants in nonformal education programs and 

nonparticipants were significantly different according to 

their need of health knowledge, agricultural knowledge, 

further education, knowledge for living, and vocational 

knowledge. As Lowe (1975) indicates the idea that adults 

continue to learn if they concentrate on areas of experience 

in which they are interested. 

The reasons associated with participation, in nonformal 

education, in this study were to gain knowledge useful for 

making a living, for personal interest, to interact with 

instructors and students, or to make new friends. As 

Johnstone and Rivera (1965) indicate, most adults in the 

United State participate in adult education programs in an 

effort to become better informed, to meet new and 

interesting people, to prepare for new jobs, to improve 

skills, to increase general knowledge, or to increase 

income. 

According to Amatayakul (1980), adults did not 

participate in the FLFLP program for a variety of reasons. 

These included the distance of class from home and a lack of 

time. The principal reason given for not participating in 

the program was simply that they were too tired from their 

work. 
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In this study, the reasons that villagers did not 

participate in the program were because of a lack of time 

and transportation. 

The majority of rural participants agreed with the 

activities that were provided (except the four subgroups 

adults from age 21 to 35 years, single adults, adults who 

completed P.5 [grade 5] and above, and farmers). However 

the percentags of disagreement concerning nonformal programs 

according to some subgroup were fairly high. Obviously, 

persons with more schooling were less satisfied with the 

activities than those with less schooling, perhaps partly 

because they were more educationally experienced. 

Conclusions 

This study addressed the question "who 

participates...why, and why not," relative to the 

participation of the Thai rural population in nonformal 

educational programs. Based on the findings, the Office of 

the National Education Commission, Bangkok Thailand, should 

consider these conclusions about participants and 

nonparticipants when providing educational programs for 

rural Thai adults. 

1. The largest group of nonparticipants in nonformal 

education programs is women. 

2. The average nonformal education participant is an 

adult, between the age of 36 and 50 years, has completed 

four or fewer years of education, is married, and works in 
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farming (cultivating rice). 

3. Participants and nonparticipants in nonformal 

education programs have significantly different needs for 

health knowledge, agricultural knowledge, further education, 

knowledge for living, and vocational knowledge. 

4. The reasons associated with participation in 

nonformal education programs are to gain knowledge useful 

for making a living, for personal interest, to interact with 

instructors and students, and to make new friends. 

5. Usually, villagers did not participate in the 

programs because of a lack of time and transportation. 

6. The majority of participants are satisfied with the 

nonformal education courses. However, some adults, 

specifically those adults from age 21 to 35 years, single 

adults, adults who completed P.5 (grade 5) and above, and 

farmers, are frequently dissatisfied with nonformal 

education courses. 

Recommendations for Further Study. 

Further research is necessary in order to identify 

common sociopsychological characteristics of rural adults 

who participate in nonformal education program. 

Investigators should continue to collect appropriate 

knowledge, to provide the necessary background, and to 

adequately assess which individuals take advantage of 

education so that younger adults, middle aged adults, and 

older adults can benefit. 
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1. Similar research should be conducted in other parts 

of the country. 

2. Because the largest group of nonparticipants is 

women, policymakers should give priority to research that 

would clarify why women are not participating and develop 

strategies to involve a significant number of women in 

programs. Participation rates can be significantly 

increased if women are targeted as a population to receive 

additional attention by educational programs. 

3. Based on the findings, the combination of 

characteristics that influence participation in nonformal 

education programs and participant needs should be assessed, 

once educators have clearly identified those who take 

advantage of education. Educators can then ascertain what 

constitutes appropriate educational programming to meet the 

individuals' needs. 

4. High priority should be given to policies and 

program design in order to increase educational 

Opportunities for adults under age 20. Additional research 

should focus specifically on the factors of 

nonparticipation. 

5. Further research should be conducted to determine 

which nonformal education programs are beneficial most for 

rural adults. The information would be useful in 

determining appropriate programs and activities for rural 

adults. 
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6. Research should be conducted, comparing the 

relationship between employment variables in order to 

determine if any of the variables have a high correlation 

with nonformal education programs. 

7. Because as many as over 35% of the participants in 

some subgroups were dissatisfied with nonformal education 

programs, research should be conducted in this area to 

ascertain the possible implications. 

8. Unavailable data, such as family income, concern 

about education, influence of peers, and the physical and 

mental health of participants may have significantly 

influenced the decisions of rural adults as to whether or 

not to participate in nonformal education programs. 

Comprehensive research should be conducted to establish 

whether or not factors, such as rural adults' perceptions of 

education, physical and mental conditions, and psychological 

motivaters influence their participation in nonformal 

education programs. 

9. Research should be conducted which explores ways to 

assess learning and its relationship to the environment in 

rural settings. 
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PARTICIPANT INTERVIEW FORM 

(Used in the NEC study) 

Province 

District 

Name of the village 

Sub-province 

Zip code 

Part I: Basic Information 

1. Sex: 

2. Age: 

Religion: 

3. Education: 

4. Marital Status: 

5. Family Status: 

Male Female, 

Buddhist Islamism 

Christian.... Other 

Illiterate 

Literate but have never been in 

formal school system 

P.1-P.4 (grade 1-grade 4) 

P.5-P.6 or P.5-P.7 . . . 

M.1-M.3 or Ms.l-Ms.3 

Other 

Single Married, 

Divorced.... Other.., 
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Father Mother 

Children.... Relatives 

Other 

6. First occupation: 

Second occupation: 

7. Does your village have any associations, for example an 

agricultural association, a homemaker association, etc? 

Yes No 

If yes, are you a member of any association in your 

village? 

Yes No 

8. Do you participate in any kind of learning activities? 

Every Some 

Part II: Activities 

1. How did you know about the educational program? 

Radio/Television 

Advertisement 

Friends 

Village leaders (Kumnun, Pu-Yai-Ban) 

Officer in the village 

Teacher/Instructor 

Announcement 

Car-advertisement 

Parent/relatives 

Newspaper 

Flyers 
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Other 

2. Why did you participate in the program? (no more than 

4 reasons) 

For the certificate to continue studying or to 

apply for a job 

For the opportunity to interact 

with the instructor and the other students 

To gain knowledge useful for making a 

living 

Personal interest 

Friends 

Required 

Nothing to do 

Other 

3. The techniques that provide activities that you like 

most. 

Class 

Field trip 

Demonstration 

Visit 

Assembly/meeting 

Other 
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4. Your ideas about the activities that you have 

participated in. 

strongly agree agree disagree 

Satisfied with the provided 

activities 

Appropriate time (morning, 

afternoon, evening, season) 

Ample period of time 

Informative 

Useful 

5. After you have participated, you 

Gain more knowledge; 

Know how to get a job; 

Are more involved in 

the community. 

6. In what way do you 

use this knowledge for 

advancement ? 

Career 

Family/everyday life 

Give any others a suggestion 

Foundation for further study 
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Part III: Learning needs 

Do you think your community needs instruction in 

any of these areas? 

1. Health knowledge 

(Disease control, childcare, hygienics, medical funds, 

family planning, vaccines etc.) 

2. Agricultural knowledge 

(Farm, raising animals, fishery, fertilization, marketing 

water supply etc. ) 

3. Further education 

(Ability to read and write, school equivalence level 1 [P2], 

school equivalence level 2 [P4], school equivalence level 3 

[P6], school equivalence level 5 [M6] etc.) 

4. Knowledge for living 

(Law in everyday life, tax paying, voting, personal 

safety etc.) 
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5. Vocational knowledge 

(Hair stylist, tailor/siamstress, mechanic, electrician 

cook, etc.) 
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NONPARTICIPANT INTERVIEW FORM 

(Used in the NEC study) 

Province 

District 

Name of the village 

Sub-province 

Zip code 

Part I: Basic Information 

1. Sex: 

2. Age:.... 

Religion: 

3. Education: 

4. Marital Status 

Male Female, 

Buddhist Islamism 

Christian Other . . . 

Illiterate 

Literate but have never been in 

formal school system 

P.1-P.4 (grade 1-grade 4) 

P.5-P.6 or P.5-P.7 

M.1-M.3 or Ms.1-Ms.5 

Other 

Single Married. 

Divorced.... Other... 

5. Family Status: 
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Father Mother 

Children.... Relatives 

Other 

6. First occupation: 

Second occupation: 

7. Does your village have any associations, for example, an 

agricultural association, a homemaker association, etc?. 

Yes No 

If yes, are you a membership of any association in your 

village? 

Yes No 

8. Do you know that your village has nonformal courses provided? 

Yes No ....... 

9. Why don't you participate ? (No more than two reasons) 

Were not aware of the course. 

Have no time. 

Have no transportation. 

Have to pay for education fee. 

(Do not want to pay the fee for the course 

or do not have the money to pay the fee) 

Have no interest in the course being provided. 

other. 

Part II: Learning needs 

Do you think your community needs instruction 

in any of these areas? 

1. Health knowledge 
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(Disease control, childcare, hygienics, medical funds,, 

family planning, vaccines etc.) 

2. Agricultural knowledge 

(Farm, raising animals, fishery, fertilization, marketing 

water supply etc.) 

3. Further education 

(Ability to read and write, school equivalence level 1 [P2], 

school equivalence level 2 [P4], school equivalence level 3 

[P6], school equivalence level 5 [M6] etc.) 

4. Knowledge for living 

(Law in everyday life, tax paying, voting, personal 

safety etc.) 

5. Vocational knowledge 

(Hair stylist, tailor/siamstress, mechanic, electrician 
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cook, etc.) 
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LETTER TO SECRETARY-GENERAL OF THE OFFICE OF THE NATIONAL 

EDUCATION COMMISSION BANGKOK, THAILAND 

2519 W.Prairie #4 
Denton Tx, 76201 
November 16,1988 

Dr. Pranom Pongpaibul 
Secretary-General 
The Office of National Education Commission 
Bangkok, Thailand 

Dear Dr. Pongpaibul: 

I am an educator in the Educational Policy and Planning 
Division, the Office of National Education Commission, 
Thailand, on leave to study at the University of North 
Texas, Denton, Texas. 

To complete my doctoral degree in Adult and Continuing 
Education at the University of North Texas, I am 
conducting a study which will analyze survey data from 
the study Participants and Nonparticipants in Thai Rural 
Areas. 

I wish to obtain your permission to use the raw data from 
this survey project and I would like you to mail the data 
to me. 

Thanks for your time and consideration of my requests. 
I shall look forward to hearing from you soon. 

Sincerely, 

Puongrat Kesonpat 
Researcher 
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A COMPARISON OF THE NEED REPORTED BY PARTICIPANTS 
AND NONPARTICIPANTS ACCORDING TO GENDER 

Table 13 

A comparison of the need for health knowledge as reported by 

participants and nonparticipants according to gender 

Independent Participants 
n=590 

Nonparticipants 
n=860 

Variables Male Female Male Female 
% % % % 

n(f) n( f) n.(f) n(f) 

Disease control 18.30 15 .08 25.00 39.30 
108 89 215 338 

Mother & child care 9.15 8 .30 2.91 7.44 
54 49 25 64 

Hygienics 1.35 0 .68 1.39 1.05 
8 4 12 9 

Family planing 4.58 3 .90 2.44 6.39 
27 23 21 55 

First aid 2.71 4 .24 7.32 13.14 
16 25 63 113 

Medical funds 7.97 3 .39 6.05 4.88 
47 20 52 42 

Vaccines 3.39 3 .39 2.21 3.84 
20 20 19 33 

nutrition 1.86 0 .68 0.47 1.16 
11 4 4 10 

n(f) = the number in the participations and nonparticipations 
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Table 14 

A comparison of the need for agricultural knowledge as reported 

by participants and nonparticipants according to gender 

Independent Participants 
n=590 

nonparticipants 
n=860 

Variables Male Female Male Female 
% % % % 

n(f) n(f) n(f) n(f) 

Agricultural 33.22 22.54 30.35 51.98 
(farm, fertilizer) 196 133 261 447 
Agricultural 14.41 5.76 8.25 7.09 
(raising animals) 85 34 71 61 
fishery 5.76 3.05 1.74 1.51 

34 18 15 13 
Marketing 3.22 2.54 1.86 2.67 

19 15 16 23 
Water supply 2.88 2.20 1.16 2.21 

17 13 10 19 

n(f) = the number in the participations and nonparticipations 
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Table 15 

A comparison of the need for further education as reported by 

participants and nonparticipants according to gender 

Independent Participants 
n=590 

nonparticipants 
n=860 

Variables Male Female Male Female 
% % % % 

n(f) n(f) n(f) n (f) 

Be able to read 0.85 0.51 1.51 4.42 
and write 5 3 13 38 

Level 1-5 34.24 25.76 22.32 37.33 
202 152 192 321 

Higher education 0.17 0.85 1.05 2.32 Higher education 
1 5 9 20 

n(f) = the number in the participations and nonparticipations 



117 

Table 16 

A comparison of the need for knowledge for living as reported 

by participants and nonparticipants according to gender 

Independent Participants nonparticipants 
n= 590 n=860 

Variables Male Female Male Female 
% % % % 

n(f) n(f) n(f) n(f) 

Law in every 23.39 14.07 12.90 24.42 
day life 138 83 111 210 

Government 6.44 5.25 6.98 13.25 
contacts 38 31 60 114 

Tax paying 2.03 1.36 2.09 5.47 
12 8 18 47 

Voting 7.46 5.25 5.00 8.02 
44 31 43 69 

Personal safety 4.41 4.06 3.72 4.88 
26 24 32 42 

n(f) = the number in the participations and nonparticipations 
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Table 17 

A comparison of the need for vocational knowledge as reported 

by participants and nonparticipants according to gender 

Independent 

Variables 

Participants 
n=590 

Male Female 
% % 

n(f) n(f) 

nonparticipants 
n=860 

Male 
% 

n(f) 

Female 
% 

n(f) 

Mechanic 26.44 4.91 15.93 4.88 
156 29 137 42 

Electrician 14.58 3.39 11.40 3.72 
86 20 98 32 

Hair stylist or 11.02 20.00 5.70 26.63 
Tailor/seamstress 65 118 49 229 

Cook 2.54 11.52 2.67 18.37 
15 68 23 158 

Handicraft 10.68 3.73 4.19 4.19 
63 22 36 36 

Woodwork 0.85 0.34 0.82 0.00 
5 2 7 0 

n(f) = the number in the participations and nonparticipations 
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Table 18 

A comparison of males and females in nonformal education 

programs. 

Group Male Female Total Group 
% % % 
n n n 

Participants 57.6 42.4 100.0 
340 250 590 

Nonparticipants 39.9 60.1 100.0 
343 517 860 

47.1 52.9 100.0 
Total 683 767 1450 
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